SAFA 544

A Guide to the Records of the Saskatchewan Historical Society fonds (F 635)

Saskatchewan Archives Board 2010

PRIVATE RECORDS AUTHORITY DESCRIPTION

Saskatchewan Archives Board Authority Record

Corporate (PA 156) Saskatchewan Historical Society , 1936-1951

About this records creator:

Authorized Heading	Saskatchewan Historical Society, 1936-1951
Brief Bio./Admin. History	The Saskatchewan Historical Society (SHS) was a non-profit organization incorporated in 1936. Centered in Regina, the Society worked to preserve Saskatchewan's documentary heritage. The Society collected personal papers; investigated and marked historic sites; corresponded with libraries and other organizations and encouraged the establishment of local branches throughout the province. The SHS was dissolved on October 5, 1951.
Biographical Sketch/Administrative History	The Saskatchewan Historical Society was established in 1936 by individuals interested in preserving Saskatchewan's documentary heritage. The Society was incorporated on May 11, 1936 in accordance with the provisions of The Benevolent Societies Act. The first general meeting was held in Regina on June 22, 1936. The Society's head office was located in Regina, first at the Regina Normal School and then in the McCallum-Hill Building. The Society's primary source of funding was the Government of Saskatchewan.
	The Saskatchewan Historical Society collected and compiled various materials relating to Saskatchewan's history, especially prior to 1882, and made the information available to interested parties. Standing committees were established to deal with specific aspects of Saskatchewan history, including church history; political history; farmers' movements; colonization and immigration; native groups; education; early exploration and the early history of the City of Regina. The Society collected personal papers and pioneer reminiscences; investigated and marked historic sites; corresponded with governments and organizations; answered enquiries and encouraged the establishment of local branches throughout the province.
	Membership in the Society was open to honorary and regular members. Officers included a president; first, second and third vice-presidents; and a secretary. The Saskatchewan Historical Society was dissolved on October 5, 1951.

Variant Name(s)	SHS
Rule(s)	Rules for Archival Description (RAD).
Source(s)	AMICUS Authorities: no entry found.
	Content of the fonds.

Archival records linked to this records creator: F 635 Saskatchewan Historical Society fonds

FONDS DESCRIPTION

Saskatchewan Archives Board Records Description

F 635 Saskatchewan Historical Society fonds

About these records:

Scope and Content

Unique Identifier	F 635
-------------------	-------

Title of Records Saskatchewan Historical Society fonds

Level of Description Fonds

Descriptive System Private

Dates of Creation 1845-1945

Physical Description 3.03 m of textual records

Link to Authority The Saskatchewan Historical Society (SHS) was a non-profit organization incorporated in 1936. Centered in Regina, the Society worked to preserve Saskatchewan's documentary heritage. The Society collected personal papers; investigated and marked historic sites; corresponded with libraries and other organizations and encouraged the establishment of local branches throughout the province. The SHS was dissolved on October 5, 1951.

See: <u>Saskatchewan Historical Society</u>, 1936-1951

Direct AcquisitionSome of these records were donated to the Reginafrom Records Creatoroffice, Saskatchewan Archives in one accession ca. 1945.

This fonds consists of records created, accumulated and used mainly by the secretary of the Saskatchewan Historical Society during its operation in Regina, Saskatchewan. The fonds contains the administrative records of the Society along with the records relating to the history of the province from the mid 19th century to 1945 compiled and collected by the Society in fulfillment of its mandate.

The types of records included are secretary's annual reports; correspondence; minutes; financial statements; a constitution; an annual meeting programme; newspaper clippings; personal narratives; essays; obituaries; biographical sketches; articles and speeches.

	No series assignment was applied to the records in this fonds.
Access Restrictions	Records are open for research use.
Terms Governing Use	Use, publication and/or reproduction of records are subject to terms and conditions of the Copyright Act.
Reference Tools	SAFA 544 (old guide GR 565) consists of a fonds description and file listings of some of the textual records and is available in paper format.
Related Records (Records held by SAB)	Annual reports of the secretary of the Saskatchewan Historical Society for 1939-40 and 1941-42 are available in the Regina office (R-E375).
	The annual report of the secretary of the Saskatchewan Historical Society for 1944-45 is located in the Saskatchewan Museums Association records in Regina (R-527, file 9).
	Minutes, correspondence and other documents relating to the Sask. Historical Society (1940-1944) are located in the Ethel Barr fonds (F 524).
Physical Condition	Records are in good physical condition.
Conservation	Conservation practices in place at the time of arrangement were applied to the records in this fonds.
Accruals	No further accruals are expected.
Source of Description	Content of the fonds.
Former Code(s)	Textual records: old guide GR 565 (SHS 1 to SHS 240); R-151; Clippings File - Saskatchewan Grain Growers' Association; Pamphlet File - Historical societies - Saskatchewan
Consulting the Records	To consult the records, visit or contact the Regina office.
Arrangement Note(s)	Original order maintained by archivist.
General Note(s)	Location for retrieval: Regina-Hillsdale.

OLD GUIDE

GR 565

AN INVENTORY OF THE RECORDS OF THE SASKATCHEWAN HISTORICAL SOCIETY

Saskatchewan Archives Board, Regina 1994

SASKATCHEWAN HISTORICAL SOCIETY RECORDS

1845-1946

The Saskatchewan Historical Society was established in 1936 by persons interested in preserving Saskatchewan's documentary heritage. Originally funded by a government grant, the Society collected and compiled various materials relating to the history of the province, especially prior to 1882, and made the information available to interested parties. Records collected focused on church history, political history, farmers' movements, colonization and immigration, native groups, the North West Mounted Police, education, early exploration, historic sites and the history of Regina.

The Society collected personal papers, investigated and marked historical sites, corresponded with libraries, governments and other organizations, answered enquiries, and established local branches throughout the province in an effort to facilitate historical research in Saskatchewan.

This collection contains material collected by Zachary Hamilton, who was appointed Secretary of the Saskatchewan Historical Society in 1936. The material predominately dates from the mid-1930's to 1945 although copies of many earlier records are included in the files. Newspaper clippings, personal narratives, essays, articles and Hamilton's correspondence with various parties form the bulk of the collection. All of these sources relate to aspects of Saskatchewan history from the mid 19th century to 1945.

The records were acquired by the Saskatchewan Archives Board upon its creation in 1945.

The arrangement of material follows the original organization of records by the Society and is largely grouped by subject. An incomplete preliminary list was referenced during the completion of the finding aid. Since the records were already processed and classified under the old "SHS" collection designation, numerical designations were maintained in the listing. Documents are listed at the item level in instances where documents on several subjects were contained in a single file, and at the file level where records related more generally to a specific topic. The format adopted for this inventory does not include the extent of each item or file.

No subject index is available in the finding aid, although the files SHS 68 through SHS 240 are arranged alphabetically by subject. In addition, main card entries and cross-references refer the researcher specifically to files within the collection. These cards are accessed by subject.

ACCESS: No restrictions

Saskatchewan Historical Society Records

SHS 1 1896-1945

- A.Correspondence from 1896 to 1943 concerning Little Bear and Lucky Man, two Cree Indians who were implicated in the Frog Lake Massacre of 1885.
- B.Extracts from the diary of Mr. Allen entitled "Wolseley Pioneers" which chronicles the 1882 journey by railway and wagon from Toronto to Wolseley, where the writer established a homestead, n.d.
- C.1942 correspondence between Zachary Hamilton and J.P. Turner of the North West Mounted Police concerning the Cree Indian Almighty Voice; includes a copy of "The Tale of Almighty Voice".
- D.Newspaper clipping "T.A. Anderson and Friend are Killed" November 29, 1939.
- E.Correspondence, newspaper clipping and biographical information from 1938 to 1945 concerning George Malcolm Annable, who settled in the Moose Jaw district in 1882 and was later a prominent rancher and member of the Legislature.
- F.Newspaper clipping "Noted Grenfell physician dies" [Dr. Andrew William Argue], February 6, 1945.
- G.Biographical sketch of Mr. George Armstrong, a homesteader near Milestone in the early 1900s, written by his granddaughter, Helen Armstrong, n.d.

SHS 2 The Balfour Family, 1942-1945

- A.Newspaper clippings from 1942-1945; includes photograph of Balfour homestead and articles concerning Alexander Sheriffs Balfour, Mary Elizabeth Ramsay, and James Balfour.
- B.Newspaper photograph of James Balfour being presented with the Salvation Army's Distinguished Service Cross by Colonel George W. Peacock - Nov. 13, 1944.
- C.Newspaper clipping "Pioneer Couple Mark Golden Wedding Day" [Mr. & Mrs. James Balfour], May 5, 1942.
- D.Newspaper photograph of Mr. and Mrs. James Balfour Pioneer Couple celebrate 50th Wedding Anniversary, n.d.

E.Letter dated July 16, 1945 to John Balfour from Zachary Hamilton, Secretary of the Sask. Historical Society, requesting an appointment with Balfour to review material on the Balfour Family he was preparing.

- G.Biographical sketch of Mrs. Agnes Balfour, n.d.
- H.Biographical sketch of Alexander Sheriffs Balfour, n.d.
- I.Letter of February 1, 1945 to John Balfour from Zachary Hamilton concerning Hamilton's compilation of material on the Balfour Family.
- J.Letter dated June 20, 1944 to John Balfour from Zachary Hamilton regarding information provided by Balfour about the Balfour and Martin families.
- K.Correspondence between Zachary Hamilton and Mrs. Agnes M. Smith, 1945-1946.
- L.Questionnaire from Mrs. Jean Carss, whose answers provide information about her family and the Lumsden district, n.d.

SHS 3 1939-1945

- A.Biographical essay on early settler E.A. Banbury entitled "Wolseley Pioneers" - August 1939.
- B. Personal account written by E.A. Banbury, n.d.
- C.Correspondence from 1939 to 1944 concerning A.G.B. Annatyne, Postmaster of Winnipeg in late 1860s-1870s and member of Legislative Council of Manitoba.
- D.Correspondence, newspaper clippings, and biographical information concerning Regina artist Mrs. Barbara (Fred) Barber, 1940; 1945.
- E.Biographical essay on Mr. John Barnby, a settler in the Lang District in the late 1890s, written by Miss Melrose Daly, n.d.
- F.Questionnaire for Mrs. G.H. Barr contains personal information and recollections of Regina in the 1880s, n.d.
- G.Newspaper clipping "Regina pioneer dies in Calgary" [Mrs. Thomas (Sarah Jane) Barton], Jan. 8, 1945.

SHS 4 1940-1945

A.Correspondence between Z. Hamilton and Col. L.D.M. Baxter, 1940-1944.

- <u>SHS 4</u> B.Biographical sketch entitled "John Norman Bayne, Saskatchewan Civil Servant," n.d.
 - C.Newspaper clipping "Regina City Clerk George Beach Dies" -July 21, 1943.
 - D.Newspaper clipping "Melfort's founder saw first gold at the Pas" Jan. 9, 1945.
 - E.Newspaper clipping concerning Edouard Beaupre, the Willow Bunch Giant, 1944-1945.
 - F.Newspaper clipping "Bell retires on pension" April 24, 1944.
 - G.Newspaper clipping "W.G. Benson, pioneer, dies" April 5, 1945.
 - H.Narratives told about and by John Berube, a French Canadian pioneer in the early 1900s, n.d.

SHS 5 1942-1947

- A.Newspaper clipping "Plains history recalled in death at Willow Bunch - June 1944.
- B.Newspaper clipping "History of Bonneau's store Evolution of a school" n.d.
- C.Newspaper clipping "C.R. Boultbee passes away at Broadview" - July 30, 1942.
- D.Questionnaire for Mr. Bourget; includes personal information and includes recollections of the Territorial Civil Service, and Louis Riel, n.d.
- E.Newspaper clipping "Pioneer City Resident dies" [Rudolph Bowes], August 23, 1943.
- F.Correspondence between Zachary Hamilton and H.F. Boyce, 1946-1947 concerning Boyce's manuscript of "60 years in Saskatchewan," a narrative of his early years in the province.
- G.Newspaper clipping "Pioneer Dies at Indian Head" [Mrs. W.R.Boyd], July 23, 1942.

SHS 6 n.d.

- A.Biographical essay on Mr. Llew Bratt, an early settler in the Milestone district, written by Shirley Hendrickson, n.d.
- SHS 6 B. "Reminiscences of Will Bratt" stories along the Trails of

4

SHS

SHS

5

the Buck Lake District - written by Eleanor Haack, n.d.

- SHS 7 1938-1944
 - A.Newspaper clipping "Mrs. Broder dies at 82" March 2, 1944.
 - B.1938 correspondence and biographical information concerning Samuel Brodie, Dominion Land Surveyor in the late 1890s and early 1900s.
 - C.Correspondence dated 1944 between Zachary Hamilton and Miss Edna T. Burns, whose father claimed to be one of the first men on the Pile o' Bones townsite.
 - D.Newspaper clipping "Lashburn Legacy" [James Bruce, a builder in Lashburn, Sask.], Oct. 30, 1944.
 - E. Newspaper clipping "E.W. Bull to Retire" Aug. 2, 1943.
 - F.Newspaper clipping "S.C. Burton, 64, dies in Regina", Dec. 31, 1941.
- SHS 8 1940-1945
 - A.Correspondence from 1945 between Zachary Hamilton and Mr.W.T. Cameron concerning Cameron's father, Major General Donald R. Cameron, Boundary Commissioner in the mid 1870s.
 - B.Correspondence from 1941, questionnaire and biographical information concerning Malcolm Colin Cameron, fifth Lieutenant Governor of the North-West Territories.
 - C.Correspondence and newspaper clippings from 1943-1944 concerning William Bleasdell Cameron, writer and curator of the Regina R.C.M.P. Museum.
 - D.Newspaper clippings 1940 A. McTavish Campbell, Western Canadian Life Insurance agent in the 1880s.
 - E.Newspaper clippings "Pioneer History behind Retirement of Three on Sask. Landing Council" [P.S. Campbell], Dec. 14, 1943.

SHS 9 1938-1944.

- A.Biographical sketch of Cyrus Carrol, a Provincial Land Surveyor in the 1860s, n.d.
- B.Correspondence dated 1938, 1944 and biographical information concerning Edward Carss, the first white settler in the North Regina District.

- SHS 9 C.Biographical essay entitled "Mr. and Mrs. Alfred Carlson," early settlers in the Milestone District, written by Lois Daly, n.d.
 - D.Newspaper clipping "Mrs. J.A. Carmichael dies in Winnipeg" -Oct. 30, 1944.
 - E.Questionnaire for the Catley Family personal family information and recollections of neighbours of Catley's, who settled in Qu'Appelle Valley in 1886, n.d.
- SHS 10 Charcoal, 1896-1946
 - A.Narrative, correspondence, and newspaper articles dated from 1896 to 1946 concerning Charcoal, a Blood Indian who murdered another Indian of the Blood Reserve and Mounted Police Sergeant Wilde, and was consequently hung at Fort McLeod, ca. 1896.
- SHS 11 1943, 1945
 - A.Newspaper clipping "W. Champ dies at 57" August 16, 1943.
 - B.Newspaper clipping, personal accounts, and correspondence from 1945 concerning Jean Chartrand, a Metis scout who patrolled the international boundary during the North-West Rebellion of 1885.

SHS 12 1939-1945

- A.Correspondence from 1942 and an article entitled "Medical Pioneering in Alberta" concerning Dr. Walter Butler Cheadle.
- B.Newspaper clipping "Old Rancher passes away" [William Cheeseman], March 2, 1943.
- C.Biographical essay on William Chew entitled "Wolseley Pioneers," told to Z. Hamilton by J.M. Chew, August 1939.
- D.Newspaper clipping "Indian Affairs chief retires" [Mindy Christianson], Feb. 2, 1945.
- E.Correspondence dated 1941 and biographical essay on Dr. William R. Coles, who practised medicine in Regina from early 1900s to 1939.
- F.Questionnaire for Mrs. Robert Condie, who settled in Regina in 1887 and newspaper clipping "Aged Pioneer, Mrs. M. Condie, O.B.E., dies" - Aug. 19, 1941.

6

- H.Biographical sketch of John Cowdry, a Regina settler in the 1880s and correspondence dated 1940 between Cowdry and Z. Hamilton.
- I.Biographical sketch and correspondence from 1939 to 1945 concerning Isaac Cowie, a Hudson Bay Company official in Fort Qu'Appelle from approximately 1867-1872.
- J.Correspondence, newspaper articles and a biographical essay dated 1940-1942 concerning R.B. Cotton, a Regina medical doctor from 1882 to 1902.

SHS 13 1938-1945

- A.Reminiscences of Thomas Craigie, member of the North West Mounted Police in the 1880s, correspondence and biographical information from 1944-1945 concerning Dr. William Craigie, Thomas' grandfather.
- C.1941 correspondence between Z. Hamilton and Charles Cullum concerning Cullum's brother, John Arthur Cullum, who practised medicine in Regina from 1905 to 1914.
- D.Questionnaire for Mr. Charles Cullum, July 22, 1938, which contains personal information and recollection of farming in the Regina district in the late 1880s and early 1900s.
- E.Biographical sketches of William Carlton Cullum and Michael Cullum, early settlers in the Condie District, n.d.
- F.Newspaper clipping "Pioneer school official resigns" [John Henry Cunningham], Feb. 9, 1944.
- G.Zachary Hamilton's correspondence with and concerning Mrs. F.C. Cunningham, former wife of Nicholas Flood Davin, 1941-1945; includes Nicholas Flood Davin's address on the death of Sir John Thompson.

SHS 14 1878-1941

File 1

Biographical essays on Nicholas Flood Davin and speeches and addresses delivered by Davin, 1889-1897.

7

SHS 14 File 2

- Newspaper articles, Committee reports, poems, speeches, and addresses concerning Nicholas Flood Davin, 1878-1941.
- SHS 15 File 1, 1882-1938, 1942-1944
 - A.Newspaper clipping "Silton Farmer, C.S. Dale, Dies" -August 7, 1943.
 - B.Newspaper clipping "Lloydminster does honor to departing oldtimer" [S.M. Daly], May 24, 1944.
 - C. Newspaper clipping "Mrs. L. Dawson Recalls Regina Doings in 1883" - July 28, 1942.
 - D.Questionnaire for Ed Daykin and Family, early settlers in the Wascana District, n.d.
 - E.1942 article in Calgary Associate Clinic Historical Bulletin entitled "Medical Pioneering In Alberta" on Reginald Burton Deane, an orthopaedic surgeon in the early 1900s.
 - F.Essay "Sir Cecil Denny's Reminiscences"; Sole Survivor of Royal North-West Mounted Police who signed Famous Treaty with Indians in 1874; Describes Great Gatherings of Tribes and Warriors - by F.M. Gerrie, n.d.
 - G.Correspondence and biographical information from 1882 to 1938 concerning Edgar Dewdney, 2nd Lieutenant Governor of the North West Territories; includes copies of some of Dewdney's 1882 correspondence with Sir John A. MacDonald.
 - H.Biographical sketch of the Dickson Family, early pioneers in the Lumsden District; Questionnaire for Mrs. Morrow (nee Dickson) which provides personal information and recollections of the Lumsden District, n.d.
 - I.Newspaper article "Rev. M. Dimmick Dies", March 26, 1929.

File 2, 1942-1945

A.Correspondence, program, and biographical material from 1942 to 1945 concerning Reverend Jules Decorby, missionary and founder of St. Florent, St. Lazare and St. Philip's missions; in the late 1800s includes an account of Decorby's work at St. Philip's from W.E. Monaghan's memoirs.

SHS 16 File 1, 1943-1945

A.Correspondence from 1943-1945 and biographical information concerning members of the Dease family, some of whom were Arctic explorers and Hudson Bay Company traders.

<u>SHS 16</u> <u>File 2</u>, 1937-1939

- A.Biographies of members of the Dease family, essays entitled "Buffalo Hunting by Red River Hunters and Traders" and "The Rendezvous of Pioneers" and a list of local French surnames commonly altered or misspelled, written by Alfred E. Dease, 1937-1939.
- SHS 17 1917, 1937, 1945
 - A.Newspaper clipping from June 21, 1945 and biographical sketch of the Doan Family, early settlers in Stony Beach, Sask.
 - B.Biographical sketch of John Dobbin, employee of the Regina Dominion Land Office and storeowner in the late 1800s, n.d.
 - C.Biographical essay on William H. Duncan entitled "Pioneer Businessman, Good Citizen," n.d.
 - D.Newspaper article dated Oct. 30, 1917 and biographical sketch of Sergeant Walter De Rossiter, member of the North West Mounted Police in late 1800s and early 1900s.
 - E.Newspaper clipping "Donald Dunbar Passes Dean of Weekly Newspapermen in the Province is Dead" - Oct. 16, 1939.
- SHS 18 File 1, 1936-1946
 - A.Correspondence dated 1936 to 1946 between Zachary Hamilton and George Douglas, a Lafleche historian; includes Douglas' autobiography and rhymes written about experiences in 1932.
 - File 2, n.d.
 - A.Biographies and photographs of early American and Canadian settlers written and collected by George Douglas, a Lafleche historian, n.d.
 - B.Biographies and photographs of early American and Canadian settlers written and collected by George Douglas, a Lafleche historian, n.d.

File 3, n.d.

A.Biographies, photographs, and articles written and collected by George Douglas, n.d. (article topics include homesteading, Sask. trails, specific court cases, the Cypress Hills Massacre, Indians and Agriculture, and the North West Mounted Police).

SHS 18 File 4, 1931-1933

A."Ontario School Days" newspaper narratives, "Wood Mountain Tales" and stories and legends of Wood Mountain collected by George Douglas, 1931-1933.

File 5, 1922-1937

- A.Descriptions of the Town of Lafleche and its residents provided by George Douglas, based on newspaper articles and his personal recollections, 1922-1937.
- SHS 19 1944-1945
 - A.Correspondence dated 1944 to 1945 between Zachary Hamilton and Edmond M. Eberts regarding the Eberts Family, includes Edmond Eberts' childhood recollections of Winnipeg, Indian Head, and Moosomin in the 1880s.
- SHS 20 1929, 1939-1946
 - A.Correspondence from 1939 to 1946 regarding Robert Chambers Edwards, an Alberta writer and newspaper publisher in late 1800s and early 1900s.
 - B.Newspaper articles about Robert Edwards, 1942.
 - C.Newspaper articles "J. Zalenko charged with Elliott Murder": "M. Elliott murdered at Home Near Cross," August 31, 1939.
 - D.Narrative about Joseph Hoskins Ellis, a storeowner and post office operator in the Qu'Appelle Valley in the 1880s from whom the Village of Ellisboro derived its name, n.d.
 - E.Biographical sketch of Peter Erasmus entitled "Guide, Interpreter, Translator and School Teacher," n.d.
 - F.Articles from *Scarlet and Gold*, 1929, about Peter Erasmus -"Sole Survivor of Palliser Expedition is pensioned by Alberta Government.

SHS 21 1923, 1933, 1941-1944

- A.Biographical sketch of Harry Fauquier, a farmer who settled in the Maple Creek district in 1884, n.d.
- B.Biographical material concerning Donald Matheson Finlayson, representative of North Battleford in the Provincial Legislature, to which he was first elected in 1909; includes a speech entitled "Pioneer Days in Battlefords," given by Finlayson to the Regina Historical Society, March 27.

- <u>SHS 21</u> C.Newspaper clippings "Humboldt M.P. dies suddenly" [Harry Raymond Fleming], Nov. 6, 1942.
 - D.Newspaper clipping "Patrice Fleury, Pioneer, dead at Duck Lake in his 99th year - Sept. 24, 1941.
 - E.Newspaper clipping "Forty years in government" [S.D. Flexman], July 29, 1944.
 - F.Biographical material, questionnaire, tribute, and correspondence, 1923, 1940-1941 concerning A.E. Forget, first Lieutenant Governor of Saskatchewan.
- SHS 22 1939-1945
 - A.Newspaper clipping "Forsyth resigns," June 17, 1944.
 - B.Correspondence, newspaper clippings, and genealogical diagrams concerning Sir John Franklin, who spent time in Saskatchewan in 1819 preparing for his expedition to the Arctic Ocean, 1939-1945.
 - C.Newspaper clipping "Colin Fraser dies at 84", May 21, 1942.
 - D.Newspaper clipping "Mrs. J.H. Fraser Records Events of 60 Years ago in Qu'Appelle and Environs", Nov. 12, 1942.
 - E.Correspondence dated 1942, newspaper extracts, and biographical information concerning Sir George French, first commissioner of the North West Mounted Police, and family: includes specific essays on N.W.M.P.

SHS 23 1941-1946

- A.Newspaper clipping pertaining to Col. A.C. Garner and Mrs. Margaret Blythe Garner, 1944.
- B.Biographical essay on James G. Gardiner, Premier of Saskatchewan 1926-1929, n.d.
- C.Biographical essay on Mr. Alfred W. Garrat, pioneer of the Milestone District, written by Marjorie Hendrickson, n.d.
- D. Questionnaire on Gibbens Family of Balcarres, 1942.
- E.Newspaper clippings, correspondence dated from 1942-1946 concerning William Wallace Gibson, machinery manufacturer and a pioneer in aviation in Western Canada; includes Gibson's recollections of Chief Piapot and copies of Gibson's books The Bird Men and Custer's Last Command.

- SHS 23 F.Newspaper clipping "Pioneer Couple Mark 60 Years of Wedded Life" [Mr. and Mrs. J. Gillespie of Maple Creek], Oct. 28, 1941.
- SHS 24 1938-1944
 - A.Newspaper clippings and correspondence from 1942-1944 in regard to William M. Graham, Indian Commissioner for Western Canada from 1885-1932.
 - B.Correspondence from 1938 to 1942 and biographical information pertaining to Cuthbert Grant, an early 19th century Native Leader; includes essays on Grant and the Seven Oaks Massacre written by Z. Hamilton and a copy of Pierre Falcon's "Chanson de la Grenouillere", a song which celebrates Grant's victory in the Seven Oaks Massacre of 1816.
 - C.Biographical sketch and questionnaire re: Horace Greeley, member of the North West Legislature, to which he was first elected in 1898, n.d.
 - D.Biographical sketch and correspondence dated 1938, 1942 concerning John R. Green, pioneer farmer in the Moose Jaw District.
 - E.Newspaper clipping "Noted educationist ends school career" [Gordon N. Griffin], Dec. 23, 1944.
 - F.Correspondence dated 1946 concerning Mrs. Etta Grover, an early Civil Servant in the North-West Territories; also, a verse entitled "War", by Mrs. Grover at the time of the South African War.

SHS 25 1909-1945

- A.Newspaper clipping "Early Sintaluta area pioneer dies" [James Cooper Halford], April 14, 1945.
- B.Biographical sketch dated February 1939 of William Clarkson Hall, early farmer in the Sintaluta District, includes details about the Bell Farm, farming conditions and practices in the area from 1884-1915.
- C.Correspondence dated 1945 concerning H.R. Halpin, Indian Agent in Moose Mountain in early 1900s, and the Halpin Family.
- D.Newspaper extract from 1909 and correspondence from 1939 and 1944 pertaining to Gavin Hamilton, a noted figure in the Hudson's Bay Company in the late 1800s.

SHS

- SHS 25 E.Questionnaire for Mr. James Harrop, April 26, 1939: Contains personal information and details concerning the Bell Farm, where Harrop was employed.
 - F.Newspaper clipping "John F. Hastie died on Saturday Evening", September 28, 1939.
 - G.1941 correspondence and biographical sketch of Dr. Charles Selby Haultain, North West Mounted Police surgeon in the late 1800s.
 - H.Newspaper clippings and photographs, biographical essays and memorial service program from 1938-1943 concerning Sir Frederick Haultain, lawyer, Chief Justice of Sask. and first Premier of the North-West Territories.
 - I.Newspaper clippings from 1941-1944 re: Mrs. John Hawkes, Saskatchewan's first woman editor and publisher.
 - J.Newspaper clipping "Community Mourns Passing of Canon John F. Haynes," March 28, 1945.
- SHS 26 1935-1941
 - A.Newspaper clippings, correspondence, articles and biographical essay from 1935-1941 on Sir James Hector, medical doctor and scientist who participated in the Palliser Expedition of 1857-1859.
- SHS 27 1939, 1941-1946
 - A.Newspaper clippings "Famed Cora Hind Made Career and Reputation in Wheatfields", Oct. 6, 1942 and memorial set up to Dr. Cora Hind, Nov. 6, 1942.
- SHS 27 1939, 1941-1946
 - B.1939 correspondence between University of Toronto and Zachary Hamilton with regard to Professor Henry Youle Hind, who conducted an exploration across the Prairies in 1858.
 - C.Newspaper clipping concerning Leslie H. Hoskins, "Saskatchewan's Longest Serving Postmaster dies", Dec. 27, 1941, and newspaper extracts detailing the golden wedding anniversary of Mr. and Mrs. Leslie Hoskins.
 - D.Correspondence dated 1945 to 1946 primarily between Zachary Hamilton and Robert H. Hougham, a general contractor, concerning land owned by Hougham on which old Fort Pitt, a post of the Hudson's Bay stood; includes correspondence concerning other properties and an enclosure on Fort Pitt.

SHS 28 1917, 1937, 1940-1945

- B.Correspondence, articles, and biographical material written in both French and English from 1940-1943 concerning Reverend Father Joseph Hugonard, a clergyman, missionary, and Indian educator in the late 1800s; includes 1917 transcript oration given by Archbishop Mathieu at Hugonard's funeral.
- C.Newspaper clipping "Interesting prairie People" [John Francis Hunt, implement dealer], April 26, 1945.
- D.1937 correspondence from and questionnaire for F.J. Hunter, 1st manager of a chartered bank in the old North-West Territories; questionnaire contains recollections of Regina in the 1880s.
- SHS 29 1938, 1944-1945
 - A.Biographical sketch of James Isbister, believed to be the first settler in Prince Albert, n.d.
 - B.1944 correspondence regarding Honoré Jackson, reputed to be Riel's secretary during the 1885 Rebellion.
 - C.Questionnaire respecting Mr. T.W. Jackson, pioneer of the Qu'Appelle and North-West Territories, for the Saskatchewan Historical Society, completed by Kathleen Bunting whose correspondence with Z. Hamilton is included, 1945.
 - D.Newspaper Article "Reminiscences of My Pioneer Days," by Solomon Hirsch Jacobson, n.d.
 - E.Biographical sketch of the Jamieson Family, pioneers of the Lumsden district, n.d.
 - F.Correspondence dated 1938 and biographical essay concerning David Finlay Jelly, pioneer, farmer and member of the Legislature of the old North-West Territories, includes a land grant from 1844 and Finlay's military certificate from 1867.
 - G.Calgary Associate Clinic Historical Bulletin, Feb. 1938, containing article on Augustus L. Jukes, Principal Medical Officer of the North West Mounted Police, 1880-1893.

SHS 30 1924, 1941-1947

- A.Newspaper extract "Saskatchewan Homesteader Number 1 Dead -Man Who Came West in 1868 Buried at Lebret" [Thomas Kavanagh], Nov. 13, 1924.
- B.Correspondence from 1941 to 1947 between Zachary Hamilton and Dan Kennedy (Ochankugahe) a distinguished Assiniboine Indian; includes Kennedy's essay "The Redman at the Cross Roads" and address to Normal students, April 12, 1939.
- C.Biographical sketch entitled "History of the Kinneard Family and early Associates" and Feb 13, 1945 newspaper clipping titled "Rigors of Pioneer days are left behind for taste of city life," which refers to William Kinneard.
- D.Newspaper clipping "Steve Kinsey dead at 89," November 3, 1943.
- E.Newspaper clipping "Pioneer of Regina dies in Florida" [Mrs. Malcolm King], October 21, 1943.
- F.Newspaper clipping "A. King new editor of Estevan Mercury"
 Feb. 2, 1944.

<u>SHS 31</u> 1886, 1938, 1944

- A.Biographical sketch and article dated 1941 concerning Dr. James Delamere Lafferty, who practised medicine in Regina and Calgary in the 1880s.
- B.Newspaper clipping "Old Buffalo Hunter dies at Maple Creek" [John Laframboise], June 20, 1944.
- C."The story of the beautiful Marie Gaboury," a narrative of the life of the grandmother of Louis Riel. Marie Lajimoniere was her married name, n.d.
- D.Biographical sketch and newspaper clipping from Aug. 11, 1941 regarding the Lambert family, who settled in the Regina district in 1883.
- E.Newspaper clipping "People are most interesting says Latta on retirement" [Samuel John Latta, author, artist, and educator], Oct. 30, 1944.
- F.Biographical sketches concerning the Laurie Family, who established in 1878 the *Saskatchewan Herald*, the first newspaper in the old North-West Territories, includes copies of the *Saskatchewan Herald* dated Jan. 26, 1938, March 15, 1886, and January 19, 1938.

SHS 32 1937-1945

- A.Biographical information, newspaper clippings, and correspondence from 1937 to 1945 concerning David Laird, first Lieutenant Governor of the old North West Territories, includes the reminiscences of Mrs. J.A. Mathieson, Laird's daughter, in an essay entitled "Early Days in the North West Territories."
- SHS 33 1928, 1940
 - A.Biographical sketch from 1928 and newspaper clippings dated 1940 concerning Sir Percy Lake, Canadian Chief of Staff from 1905 to 1908.
 - B.Questionnaire and biographical material, regarding Sir Richard Lake, third Lieutenant Governor of Saskatchewan, includes 1940 correspondence between Zachary Hamilton and Richard Lake.
- SHS 34 1937-1946
 - A.Newspaper clipping "Indian Head's Pioneer Postmaster, Arthur Leach, to celebrate 73rd Birthday Saturday," Feb. 22, 1945.
 - B.Newspaper clipping "Interesting Prairie People" [Arthur Leach], March 28, 1945.
 - C.Newspaper clipping "Lee Grayson to retire from government post" Nov. 24, 1943.
 - D.Biographical information and correspondence from 1937 to 1946 concerning Jean Louis Legare, a French Canadian trader who negotiated the surrender of Sitting Bull to the United States authorities in 1881; most of the material pertains to the claim made by Legare against the U.S. government for his services in connection with Sitting Bull's surrender.

SHS 35 1930, 1941-1942

- A.Correspondence from 1942 and newspaper extract from June 28, 1941 entitled "Famed Pioneer Character Dies" concerning John Leader, homesteader and member of the North West Mounted Police.
- B.Biographical sketch of Alfred V. Lindeburgh, telegraph operator in the 1880s and newspaper clipping - "Alfred V. Lindeburgh, Pioneer, laid to rest," July 17, 1930.

SHS 35 1930, 1941-1942

- C.Correspondence and articles written by Zachary Hamilton pertaining to Mr. and Mrs. Lou Lippington, farmers and foster parents in the Saltcoats district in the mid 1900s, includes original newspaper article written by Hamilton entitled "Happiest Farmer in Saskatchewan," May 3, 1941.
- D.Newspaper clipping "Pioneer dies after 52 years in Regina" [William Murray Longworthy], July 20, 1942.
- E.Newspaper clippings from 1941 concerning Dr. David Low, Regina pioneer and medical practitioner; includes an address by Jim Balfour given at the Old Timers Association in tribute to Dr. Low.
- F.Biographical essay written by Elmer Haack entitled "Mrs. J.R. Lundrigan and Mrs. H.A. Geesen," detailing the lives of two Wilcox District pioneers, n.d.

SHS 36 1919-1945

- A.Newspaper clippings and correspondence from 1919 to 1944 concerning Peter McAra, Mayor of Regina from 1906 to 1912, and family; includes McAra's autobiography, "Sixty-two Years on the Saskatchewan Prairies."
- B.Biographical sketch of the McCannell family, 1882 settlers on the site that is now Regina.
- C.Newspaper clipping "Death takes Edmund G. McCarthy," March 1, 1944.
- D.Newspaper clipping "Original 'Mountie' dies in Calgary, 90" [Robert McCutcheon], Sept 29, 1943.
- E.Newspaper clipping and correspondence from 1943 and 1944 concerning Reverend George McDougall, a pioneer Methodist missionary in the late 1800s, and family; includes essays written by Reverend Thomas Powell entitled "Early Missionary Work in Alberta" and "Home Mission Work of the United Church of Canada," which contain information on the McDougalls.
- F.Newspaper clipping on Edgar Donald McCallum, prominent Regina businessman in the early 1900s, July 17, 1939.
- G.Newspaper clipping "Pioneer in 79th Year" [Mrs. Mary Jane McDonald of Aberdeen], March 16, 1945.

SHS 36 1919-1945

- H.Biographical essay of late 1800s figure entitled "Colonel Alan Macdonald - Soldier and Indian Administrator," n.d.
- I.Biographical essay on Donald Hogarth McDonald, legislator, capitalist and banker in the early 1900s.
- SHS 37 1931-1946
 - A.Biographical essay on John Kenneth McInnis, journalist and public figure in Regina in the late 1800s and early 1900s; essay contains information on 'Patrons of Industry' organization, to which McInnis was associated; also includes a newspaper article written either by T.A. McInnis or Pete Fisher concerning a government enquiry regarding a T.A. McInnis publications, n.d.
 - B.Correspondence dated 1938 and questionnaire concerning Malcolm MacIntyre, who settled on townsite of Regina in 1882.
 - C.Correspondence from 1942 and article concerning Alexander McKay, a fur trader who accompanied Sir Alexander Mackenzie on his 1793 journey to the Pacific Ocean and died in the Tonguin Massacre of 1811.
 - D.Biographical information and correspondence from 1946 regarding Dr. Angus MacKay, first superintendent of the Dominion Experimental Farm at Indian Head, which was established in 1888; includes essay on MacKay and the Experimental Farm entitled "Angus MacKay - The Scientific Sodbuster" written by Professor J.W.G. MacEwan.
 - E.Correspondence from 1931-1943 regarding James MacKay, an official of the Hudson's Bay Company, in the mid 1800s.

SHS 38 1936-1946

- A.Biographical sketches of the MacKay Family written by Z. Hamilton; includes correspondence written and recollections told to Hamilton by members of the MacKay family, 1942-1944.
- B.Correspondence between Zachary Hamilton and members of the MacKay family; also letters between Hamilton and other parties concerning the MacKay's, 1936-1946.

SHS 39 1939-1945

A.Correspondence from 1944 and biographical sketch concerning James McKinnon, who settled in the Wapella region in 1884.

SHS 39 1939-1945

- B.Newspaper clipping "Prairie Pioneer Back in Regina for Visit" [A.J.B. Maclachlan], July 15, 1943.
- C.Biographical essay on Donald Galbraith McLean, who was a part of General Middleton's transport during the 1885 Rebellion, n.d.
- D.Biographical essay on Robert McLean, who served with the North West Mounted Police, entitled "Scarlet Riders of Yester-Years," n.d.
- E.Biographical notes on W.J. McLean, official of the Hudson's Bay Company in the late 1800s ; includes an extract from an interview with W.J. McLean and a diary entry of Corporal R.B. Sleigh of the North West Mounted Police, n.d.
- F.Newspaper clipping "J. McLeod retires" [J.W. McLeod], Dec. 18, 1944.
- G.Biographical essays, correspondence and newspaper extracts from 1939-1944 concerning Col. James Farquharson Macleod, Second Commissioner of the North West Mounted Police from 1876-1880; includes copy of an 1877 letter the Colonel sent to his wife and information on the Macleod crest and motto -essays also contain information on the North West Mounted Police.
- H.Newspaper photo with caption "Freight Claims Agent Honored" [Norman T. Macleod], February 1945.
- I.Correspondence, newspaper clippings, and a narrative account from 1942-1946 of Hector McLeish, a Qu'Appelle District rancher who was murdered in 1886.

SHS 40 1942

A.Biographical material, correspondence, and newspaper clippings and photographs from 1942 to 1945 concerning Archibald Peter McNab, Lieutenant Governor of Sask. from 1936-1944; includes manuscript of McNab's personal and political life entitled "From Log Cabin to Government House," written by Nina J. Cadwell.

SHS 41 1938-1945

A.Newspaper clippings: "Doctor J.W. MacNeill died Saturday in Hospital," July 3, 1945; "Foremost psychiatrist," July 9, 1945.

SHS 41 1938-1945

- B.Newspaper clippings dated 1942 and biographical sketch of Murdoch A. MacPherson, member of the Provincial Legislature and Attorney General in the 1920s.
- C.An account of the settlement of the Plains which includes information pertaining to Senator A.D. McRae, n.d.
- D.Newspaper clippings from 1938 to 1939 to David Bruce MacRae, editor of the Regina Leader-Post, from 1928-1933.

SHS 42 1939-1945

- A.Correspondence dated 1941 and questionnaire re Mr. C.H. Mackintosh and family.
- B.Correspondence from 1944 concerning John Macoun, Dominion Botanist to the Geological Survey of Canada in late 1800s and early 1900s; includes Macoun's obituary reprinted from the Canadian Field - Naturalist, 1920, which includes a list of the species of plants named after him.
- C.Biographical sketch and newspaper clippings from 1942 pertaining to William C. Maquire, who began his work with the Massey-Harris Company in Regina in 1903.
- D.Newspaper clipping "Aged Farm Leader dies" [John Archibald Maharg], Nov. 23, 1944.
- E.Newspaper clipping "Retired Clerk of House dies" [George A. Mantle], May 17, 1943.
- F.Newspaper clippings from 1945 and biographical sketch of Mrs. Alexander "Aunty" Martin, a housekeeper on the Bell Farm in Indian Head during the late 1800s; includes 1944 correspondence between Mrs. Martin and Zachary Hamilton.
- G.Biographical sketch of Alexander Martin, early settler in the Lumsden District.
- H.Biographical sketch of Mrs. John Martin entitled "Wolseley Pioneers," which was related to Mrs. Alex Martin, July, 1939.
- I.Biographical sketch, questionnaire, and newspaper clippings pertaining to Robert Martin, businessman and Mayor of Regina in 1894, 1913 and 1914.

- SHS 42 1939-1945
 - J.Newspaper clippings, correspondence, and biographical material from 1941-1945 concerning William Melville Martin, second Premier of Sask. from 1916-1922.
- SHS 43 1938-1945
 - A.Newspaper clipping "Pioneer Dies" [William Meiklejohn], Oct. 7, 1944.
 - B.Correspondence from 1945, and a personal account entitled "Pioneer Story of Tom Melville Since 1888," written by Melville, an early Prairie settler; includes verses written by Melville, some of which were composed while working on a farm near Orcadia, Sask.
 - C.Newspaper clippings from 1945 regarding Thomas Miller, Lieutenant Governor of Saskatchewan in 1945.
 - D.Correspondence from 1942 and 1944 between Zachary Hamilton and Christina Mills; includes a 1941 article written by Hamilton on Christina Mills entitled "Mrs. Mills of Prince Albert: A Living Pioneer of the First White Settlement in Saskatchewan."
 - E.1941 Correspondence between Zachary Hamilton and Chief Joe Dreaver concerning Chief Mistawasis.
 - F.Correspondence dated 1940 to 1943 between Zachary Hamilton and Eustace C. Molony; includes verses written by Molony.
 - G.Personal recollection entitled "Wolseley Pioneers," written by James Moore; includes a poem written by Moore in honor of his aunt, 1938.

SHS 44 1943-1945

- A.Newspaper clippings from 1943 and 1945 concerning Dr. A.S. Morton, writer, Professor of History, and Provincial Archivist of Saskatchewan; includes an address delivered by Morton to the Canadian Club at the University of Saskatchewan, Oct. 26, 1922.
- B.Questionnaire for Harry Morton, providing information about his family, who settled in the west in the late 1800s; includes brief recollections of the farming conditions in the Lumsden district and the Lumsden flood of 1904.

SHS 44 1943-1945

- C.Biographical essay and newspaper clippings from 1943 concerning Dr. W.R. Motherwell, Provincial Minister of Agriculture from 1905 to 1918.
- D.Newspaper clipping "Bishop Mountain's Visit to the Red River Settlement, 1844," 1944.
- E.Biographical information, newspaper clippings and correspondence from 1939 to 1944 concerning the Mowatt family, who settled in Sask. in the 1880s; includes an essay written by Doreen Armstrong entitled "Mowatts Horse Ranch."
- F.Excerpts from the 1885 diary of J. H. Mulholland, member of the Montreal Garrison Artillery, that participated in the North-West Rebellion; includes Mulholland's recollections of the artillery camp conditions, Chief Piapot, and the Rebellion itself, n.d.
- G. Newspaper clipping "Alex Mutch dies at 83," Dec. 3, 1942.

SHS 45 1935-1941

- A.Correspondence from 1936 to 1941 between Zachary Hamilton and T. Nash, a member of Colonel Irvine's 1885 expedition from Regina to Fort Carlton; includes Nash's personal account of the expedition.
- B.Newspaper article "Oliver Neff, Pioneer, dies: Resident of Moosomin Since 1882 Prominent in Building Community," August 31, 1935.
- C.Newspaper clipping "Death Takes Former Regina Educationist" [Charles Nivins], Sept. 13, 1939.
- D.Biographical sketch and correspondence from 1939 concerning Paddy Nolan, a lawyer who practised in Sask. in the early 1900s; includes a collection of anecdotes entitled "Some Episodes in Paddy Nolan's Life" and a biographical article written by Roy St. George Stubbs entitled "Paddy Nolan, K.C.".

SHS 46 1938-1944

A.1944 correspondence between Zachary Hamilton and the Archives of British Columbia concerning an article entitled "Peter Skene Ogden's Notes on Western Caledonia," a copy of which is on file.

- C.Correspondence and newspaper clipping from 1938 concerning John Oman, an early settler in the Swift Current district; includes a personal account written by Oman.
- D.Biographical essay on William Parson Osler, a settler in the Qu'Appelle Valley in the late 1890s.
- E.Questionnaire and biographical sketch concerning Michael Oxarart, an early rancher in the Cypress Hills region, n.d.

SHS 47 1940-1945

- A.Correspondence dated 1942 to 1944 between Zachary Hamilton and F.H. Paget, an official in the Department of Indian Affairs in the late 1890s; includes newspaper clipping "F.H. Paget dies at 82," June 15, 1944.
- B.Newspaper clippings from 1942 and 1944 concerning Canon Julius Foster Dyke Parker, an Anglican clergyman and rector of St. Peter's Pro-Cathedral, Qu'Appelle, from 1916-1936.
- C.1945 newspaper articles concerning William Parker, member of the North West Mounted Police from 1874-1912.
- D.Newspaper clippings from 1943-1944 concerning John Alexander Patrick, lawyer and judge of the district Moosomin from 1935 to 1943.
- E.Newspaper clipping from Sept. 8, 1943 "Dr. Patrick Dead at 79" and a copy of a speech given by Dr. Patrick; includes a verse titled "A Canadian Invocation" written by Patrick.
- F.Biographical sketch of W.J. Patterson, Premier of Saskatchewan in the 1940s; includes correspondence from 1940 to 1943 between Zachary Hamilton and Patterson regarding Hamilton's preparation of a biographical sketch of Patterson.

SHS 48 1941, 1943, 1945

- A.Newspaper clipping "Hardware Man dies in City" [Thomas W. Peart], April 30, 1943.
- B.Biographical sketch of W.G. Pettingell, a druggist in Regina in the 1880s; includes Pettingell's personal recollections of early horse races, the first Regina Exhibition, and his preparation of Louis Riel's body for burial, n.d.

- SHS 48 1941, 1943, 1945
 - C.Newspaper clipping "Noted Pioneer Dead" [Mrs. Helen Pope], May 8, 1941.
 - D.Newspaper clipping "J.C. Pope dies in California," April 14, 1945.
- SHS 49 1942-1946
 - A.Correspondence, newspaper clippings, articles and biographical essays from 1942-1946 concerning Cree Chief Piapot.
- SHS 50 1908-1945
 - A.Biographical information and correspondence from 1908 to 1945 concerning Laurence Bedford Potter, a Saskatchewan ornithologist; correspondence includes general information about various species of birds and types of vegetation; also, articles written by Frank Hardy, Potter's brother-inlaw, on a prairie fire and Eastend in 1908 and 1920.

SHS 51 1940-1945

- A.Correspondence from 1940 to 1942 pertaining to Jerry Potts, a scout with the North West Mounted Police in the late 1800s.
- B.Correspondence and biographical information dated 1942 concerning Charles Herbert Price, a provincial civil servant in the Department of Natural Resources in the early 1900s.
- C.Newspaper clipping "Price(less) Picture of Old Cannington" [Ken Price], March 21, 1945.
- D.Correspondence from 1942 between Zachary Hamilton and C.H. Price regarding the Prongua family, early settlers in the Battlefords district.
- E.Correspondence, questionnaire, newspaper clipping and biographical essay from 1941 and 1946 concerning Jules Quesnelle, a pioneer in the Maple Creek district.
- SHS 51.1 The Pritchard Family, 1937-1943
 - A.A letter by John Pritchard to his brother in England in 1805 describing being lost for 40 days in the Manitoba wilderness. The letter was transposed by Mrs. H.Y. Complin and titled, "The first of the Family in the West."

- SHS 51.1 The Pritchard Family, 1937-1943
 - B.Essay, "Salamon Pritchard, Hero of the Frog Lake Massacre," that describes the actions of Salamon Pritchard and his father in saving the lives of two women settlers, n.d.
 - C.Correspondence between Zachary Hamilton and Salamon Pritchard from 1937 and 1943 concerning Mr. Pritchard's son enlisting in the army.
- SHS 52 Rae, John, 1939-1945

____ .

- A.Correspondence, biographical sketch and news clippings from 1939 to 1945 of Dr. John Rae, the Arctic explorer who first located the remains of the Franklin Expedition.
- SHS 52.1 Rae, John, 1845-1945
 - A.Historical Bulletin, "Admiralty Documents Concerning Dr. John Rae," by Zachary Hamilton, 1944, a biographical sketch of Arctic explorer Dr. John Rae.
 - B.Copies of the reports of Dr. John Rae, Repulse Bay, 1854, and to the House of Commons, 1852.
 - C.Report of the funeral of Dr. John Rae, 1893.
 - D.Correspondence and copy of the Repulse Bay Report, 1945.
 - E.Typed script of an obituary of Dr. Rae from a British newspaper, 1893.
 - F.Typed script of a London newspaper report of Dr. John Rae, "A Famous Explorer: Dr. Rae and His Arctic Adventures - Did Good Service to Canada," July, 1893.
 - G.Essay, "Centenary of Birth of Dr. John Rae," n.d.
 - H.Typed script obituary of Dr. John Rae found in a Canadian newspaper, dated July, 1893.
 - I.Typed script obituary of Dr. John Rae from a Canadian newspaper dated July, 1893.
 - J.Essay, "Centenary of Birth of Dr. John Rae: Arcadian Explorer's Work in Arctic Regions, " n.d.
 - K.Letter to the editor of *Echo* by Dr. John Rae about the possible reasons American whalers were killed by Inuit at the mouth of the Mackenzie River, August 24, 18?.

- SHS 52.1 Rae, John, 1845-1945
 - L.Typed script from British newspaper, "The Franklin Relics," n.d.
 - M.Report from the Hamilton Association for the Advancement of Literature, Science, and Art, April 29, 1932.
 - N.Typed script from a Canadian Newspaper, "Once in Toronto, Dr. John Rae, the Noted Arctic Explorer, Married a Canadian," 1893.
 - O.Essay, "Remarks on the Natives of British North America," by Dr. John Rae, 1886.
 - P.Correspondence from Dr. John Rae to Archibald Barclay, Esq. September 22, 1849, to Jasper Hargrave, July 4, 1880 and February 5, 1839.
 - Q.Correspondence between Helen Rae and Jasper Hargrave, 1845.

SHS 53 ca. 1880, 1939-1946

A.Biographical sketch on S.K. Rathwell by David Watson, n.d.

- B.Questionnaire and correspondence on Hayter Reed Esq., Deputy Superintendent General of Indian Affairs, 188?
- C.Obituary, Charles Reid, farmer and businessman in the Swift Current area at the turn of the century *The Sun*, Swift Current, December 26, 1944.
- D.Obituaries, Sara Reid, wife of Charles Reid, *The Sun*, Swift Current, February 7, 1944, and *The Leader*, Regina, February 14, 1944.
- E.Newspaper clipping, "Dr. H.A. Lestock Reid leaves the Prince Albert area after 70 years," n.d.
- F.Newspaper clipping, "John Reid Dies at 83" Leader Post, July 12, 1943. Obituary of John Reid, elected into Parliament for the Mackenzie constituency of the Union government in 1917.
- G.Correspondence, 1939 and 1946, concerning the acquisition of the papers of Mr. J.A. Reid, Deputy Provincial Treasurer under Walter Scott.
- H.Newspaper clipping, "R.H. Reid dies at 67," obituary of R.H. Reid, founder of the Engineers and Plumbers Supply Company in Regina, Leader-Post, April, 1945.

SHS 54 (Missing, Nov. 16, 1993)

SHS 55 1933-1944

- A.Biographical sketch of Senator James Ross, first elected to Legislature for Moose Jaw in the late 1800s, *The Western Statesman*, November 4, 1933.
 - B.Biographical sketch of Senator James Ross, n.d.
 - C.Newspaper clipping," A. Robinson dies at 86," obituary for Adam Robinson member of the N.W.M.P., *Leader-Post*, February 24, 1944.
 - D.Letter to the *Dumfries Standard*, Aug. 12, 1939 by Zachary Hamilton requesting information about living relatives of Dr. John Richardson, an early explorer of the Arctic Region with Sir John Franklin.
 - E.Letter to the Mayor of Dumfries from Zachary Hamilton requesting assistance in locating relatives of Dr. John Richardson, July 5, 1939.
 - F.Correspondence between 1939 and 1942 concerning the life of Dr. John Richardson.
 - G.Biographical sketch of Sir John Richardson in the *Historical* Bulletin, May, 1942.
 - H.Biographical sketch of Gabriel Richardson and family, father of Sir John Richardson.
 - I.Biographical sketch of Robert Rennick an early farmer of the Milestone area and a survey of early homesteaders in Milestone by Marlyn Rennick.
 - J.Newspaper clipping, "E.C. Rossie is Dead," obituary of photographer E.C. Rossie, *Leader-Post*, March 14, 1942.
 - K.Newspaper clipping, "A. Russell Dies at 86," obituary for long-time Regina resident A. Russell.
 - L.Newspaper clipping, "Rebellion Scout Leader Dies While in 92nd Year," obituary of Frederick Rowland, leader of the Rowland Scouts during the 1885 Rebellion and long-time resident of North Battleford, n.d.
 - M.Typed script from the Manitoba Medical Association Review," Student from Red River Colony Awarded Edinburgh Medical Degree," 1935 biographical sketch and correspondence concerning Dr. John Rowand of the Red River area, from 1935-1942.

SHS 55 1933-1944

- N.Excerpt from the diary of Charles Ryan, member of the first contingent of N.W.M.P., "Across the Plains in '74," recounts the meeting with Indians and the arresting of whiskey traders, n.d.
- SHS 56 Riel, Louis, 1944
 - A.Correspondence between Zachary Hamilton and F.J. Collyer dated August 9, 1944 that discusses the events of 1869 including the execution of Thomas Scott.
- SHS 56.1 1885, 1938-1945
 - A.Correspondence between Zachary Hamilton and others concerning the execution of Louis Riel and Hamilton's search for Victoria's clemency request for Louis Riel, 1938-1945.
 - B.Copies of correspondence between British officials and minutes of meetings discussing if the British Parliament should interfere with the Riel case, 1885.
 - C.Correspondence between Zachary Hamilton and L.T.S. Norris-Elye, 1939, concerning a Red River cart which may have been used to carry Louis Riel to the gallows.
 - D.Correspondence between Zachary Hamilton and Honeré Riel concerning a request from Mr. Hamilton to Mr. Riel for letters written by Louis Riel, 1938. Three translated letters written by Louis Riel: to his mother about the death of his father, 1864; to his brother-in-law upon returning to Canada, 1885; to his mother following his sentence, 1885.
 - E.Correspondence between Zachary Hamilton and Honeré Riel, 1945 and 1946 concerning the relationship of André Nault and Louis Riel
 - F.Correspondence between Zachary Hamilton and Honeré Riel, 1944 and 1945 concerning the son of Louis Riel, Jean Riel.
 - G.Correspondence between Zachary Hamilton and Honeré Riel 1943 concerning a request by Mr. Hamilton to visit Honeré Riel with American historian Joseph Howard.
 - H.Correspondence between Zachary Hamilton and D.N. Stevens, 1940, that discusses Mr. Stevens' possession of the bars removed from Riel's cell, a letter sent to Judge Richardson from Louis Riel, September 17, 1885 thanking the judge for postponing the execution date and an enquiry by Mr. Stevens about the possibility of Louis Riel's relatives living in the Winnipeg area.

- I.Correspondence between Zachary Hamilton, Joseph Howard, and J.P. Turner, 1941, concerning Louis Riel's wife Marguerite Bellehumeur.
- J.Letter from Helen Maj, of Oberlin College to Zachary Hamilton requesting copies of three letters written by Louis Riel in Mr. Hamilton's possession, January 10, 1940.
- SHS 56.2 1885, 1939-1945
 - A.Newspaper clipping from 1927 that focuses on the events of 1869 with respect to Louis Riel.
 - B.Newspaper clipping and typed script, 1885, 1943, 1944, 1945, that focus on the events surrounding the rebellion of 1885 and Louis Riel's execution.
 - C.Pamphlets announcing centenary celebration of the birth of Louis Riel.
 - D.General newspaper clippings between 1939 and 1940 about Louis Riel and the people who knew him.
- SHS 57 1895, 1934, 1941-1943
 - A.Newspaper clippings detailing the career of Gilbert E. Sanders, Calgary Herald, 1941 and The Albertan, October 23, 1942.
 - B.Correspondence between Zachary Hamilton and Colonel Sanders concerning the names of the prisoners that came with Louis Riel from Prince Albert to Regina, n.d.
 - C.Typed report about A.C. Sarvis J.P., from Moosomin, known for long distance walking, n.d.
 - D.Typed newspaper reports including biographical sketches, obituaries, genealogical study, and commentary of W.B. Scarth, Deputy Minister of Agriculture, 1895 until his death.
 - E.Typed report of Colonel W.H. Scarth's return visit to Canada from South Africa, 192?.
 - F.Correspondence between Zachary Hamilton and Father I.A. Tourigny, 1940, concerning Pantaleon Schmidt, Indian Inspector for Alberta and son of Louis Schmidt, Secretary of State of Manitoba's Provisional Government, 1869-1870.

SHS 57 1895, 1934, 1941-1943

- G.Biographical sketch of Sir John Christian Schultz in the newsletter *Historical Bulletin*, 1943.
- H.Biographical sketch of Sir John Christian Schultz detailing his actions as a member of the Canada Party, 1869-1870.
- I.Biographical sketch of Saskatchewan's first Premier, Walter Scott, n.d.
- J.Copy of an open letter by Walter Scott to N.F. Davin, 1898, concerning the circumstances surrounding the purchase of the Leader Company Ltd. by Walter Scott from N.F. Davin.
- K.Letter from Walter Scott to Doctor John Gibson Inkster, 1935, following a long illness.

SHS 58 1907, 1941-1945

- A.Speech delivered by Rev. Professor George Bryce at the Canadian Club of Winnipeg, 1907 about the Canadian patriot Laura Secord.
- B.Biographical sketch of John Second and family, as told by Mrs. Second, that gives an account of the family coming west from Ontario, n.d.
- C.Biographical sketch of Seward St. John, an early settler of the Milestone area, n.d.
- D.Newspaper clipping, "Death Closes Career of Honoured Pioneer," December 30, 1941, and questionnaire concerning the life of Charles Sherriffs, an early settler of the Lumsden area.
- E.Newspaper clipping, "Woman Pioneer dies Aged 94," May 7, 1943, and biographical sketch of Christine Sherriffs, and early settler of the Lumsden area.
- F.Newspaper clipping, "Mrs S.D. Sibbald Pays Visit to Former Home," June 15, 1944, and correspondence between Amy Sibbald and Zachary Hamilton, 1944.
- G.Newspaper clipping, May 22,1945, obituary of Andrew Sibbald, Chairman of the Local Government Board.
- H.Correspondence between Zachary Hamilton and others, 1941-1945, concerning the life of James Keith Simpson, son of Sir George Simpson.

SHS 58 1907, 1941-1945

I.Biographical sketch of Stanley Simpson by Angus McKay, 1945.

- SHS 59 1943-1944, 1946
 - A.Biographical sketch of Rev. Father J. Chester Sinnett an early parish priest of the Regina area, by Mrs. T.J. Bennett, n.d.
 - B.Biographical pamphlet of Robert Sinton, Alderman of Regina from 1906-1916, n.d.
 - C.Newspaper clipping "Pioneer Once Near Hanging," May 20, 1944, "Robert Sinton's Party Notables Gather to Honor Oldtimer on 87th Birthday," May, 1944.
 - D.Correspondence between Zachary Hamilton and G.W.G. MacEwen concerning a biography of Robert Swinton, 1946.
 - E.Essay, "Christian Democracy Versus a Dictatorship as a World's Peace Panacea Following the War," n.d.
 - F.Letter from P.A. Taylor, secretary of the Saskatchewan Horse Breeders' Association to Zachary Hamilton concerning a birthday party for Robert Sinton, May 5, 1944.
 - G.Letter from Robert Sinton to Zachary Hamilton thanking Mr. Hamilton for giving Mr. Sinton a Honorary Life Membership Certificate to the Saskatchewan Historical Society, April 22, 1944.
 - H. Questionnaire and biographical sketch of Robert Sinton,

n.d.

- I.Newspaper clippings, "Sinton Honoured on Anniversary," Leader-Post, May 18, 1944 and "Robert Sinton is Honoured," Family Herald Weekly Star, May 31, 1944.
- J.Newspaper clipping, "Patriarch of Prairies," *Leader-Post*, June 10, 1943, obituary for George Thomas Smith early settler of the Indian Head area.
- K.Autobiographical sketch by James Alpin Smith of his time in the police force in Saskatchewan and Alberta at the end of the 1800s.
- L.Newspaper clipping," 40 Years of Service Ends for J.J. Smith," *Leader-Post*, December 18, 1944, Deputy Minister of Municipal Affairs for Saskatchewan.

- A.Newspaper clippings and correspondence between Zachary Hamilton and the Earl of Southesk concerning the donation of Lord Southesk's grandfather James Carnegie Southesk's rifle to the Saskatchewan Historical Society, 1942-1943.
- B.Correspondence between Zachary Hamilton and Lord Southesk concerning mementoes from Lord James Carnegie Southesk's journey through Western Canada in the mid 1800s, that may be donated to the Saskatchewan Historical Society, 1939.
- C.Magazine article, "Southesk's Journey Through the West," The Geographical Journal, Volume LXVI Number 3, September, 1925, detailing Lord James Carnegie Southesk's exploration of Western Canada.
- D.Letters by Lord James Carnegie Southesk detailing his journey through Western Canada, 1874.
- E.Pamphlet obituary of Charles Wesley Speers, General Colonization Agent of the Dominion Government, 1920.
- F.Correspondence and biographical sketch of Charles Wesley Speers, 1941.

SHS 61 1883, 1938-1946

- A.An account by H.M. Starkey of his experiences as a surveyor in the Regina Area, 1883.
- B.Correspondence between Zachary Hamilton and H.M. Starkey concerning Mr. Starkey's experiences as a surveyor in Saskatchewan and Alberta, 1938-1941.
- C.Letter from Zachary Hamilton to Angus MacKay asking about the ingredients that make up pemmican, September 19, 1946.
- D.Correspondence between J.F. Sweeney, General Manager of the Regina *Leader-Post* and Zachary Hamilton concerning the withdrawal of funds by the provincial government to the Saskatchewan Historical Society, 1946.
- E.Newspaper clippings about J.F. Sweeney, 1945.
- F.Essay, "The Murder of Constable Grayburn," [Graburn] an account of a murder of N.W.M.P. recruit, Marmaduke Graburn, at Fort Walsh and the subsequent murder investigation.
- G.Letter from J.P. Turner to Zachary Hamilton regarding the records of the trial of Star Child, suspected murderer of Constable Graburn, n.d.

SHS 61 1883, 1938-1946

- H.Letters from Kingsforth Graburn, to his mother. Mr. Graburn was a soldier under General Middleton during the 1885 rebellion, n.d.
- I.Correspondence regarding the trial of Star Child, accused of killing NWMP recruit Marmaduke Graburn, 1939-1942.
- J.Correspondence between Zachary Hamilton and Vilhjalmur Stefansson concerning the ingredients that make up pemmican, 1946.

SHS 62 1938-1944

- A.Correspondence, 1940 and biographical sketch (1897) concerning Joseph Taillefer, Member of the Legislature in Manitoba 1878, long-time resident of the Whitewood area, and Commandant of the Canadian Section of the Papal Zouaves during the Garibaldi Wars in Italy, n.d.
- B.Newspaper clipping, obituary of Hugh Thomas, a long-time resident of the Maple Creek area and former member of the R.N.W.M.P., the Maple Creek News, August 17, 1939.
- C.Newspaper clipping, obituary of Abraham Thompson, constitutional expert, and former editor of the *Canadian Law Times, Leader-Post*, April 6, 1943.
- D.Autobiographical sketch of Levi Thompson, long-time resident of the Wolseley area, n.d.
- E.Newspaper clippings, "Thornton Retires from Commission," November 27, 1944, "Retiring Commissioner Man of Many Interests," December 2, 1944, *Leader-Post*. L.A. Thornton retires as Commissioner of the Saskatchewan Power Corporation.
- F.Correspondence between Zachary Hamilton and W.H. Tingey, 1943, concerning Qu'Appelle resident F.E. Tingey and her sister Jane Clifton of Regina.
- G.Questionnaire for R.J. Tinning, 1938.
- H.Essay "William Trant: Journalist, War Correspondent, Lecturer, and Magistrate," early resident of the Regina area, n.d.
- I. Questionnaire for Adam Tregor and family, n.d.

- A.Newspaper clipping, "Lovely Marguerite Trottier: Scalped by the Indians," *Yorkton Enterprise*, July 8, 1943. An account of the ambush and scalping of Marguerite Trottier by Sioux warriors in 1815.
- B.Biographical sketch of Marguerite Gingras (nee Trottier) an early settler in Manitoba, n.d.
- SHS 63 1943-1946
 - A.Newspaper clipping, "Turnbull to Retire from Law Practice," Leader-Post, December 11, 1943, F.W. Turnbull Conservative M.P. for Regina from 1930 to 1935 retires from law practice.
 - B.Correspondence between Henry Turner and Zachary Hamilton, 1946, concerning Mr. Turner's memoirs.
 - C.Essay, "Memoirs of the First Ten Years 1901-1911," by Henry Turner. The memoirs recollect the days the Turner Family settled in the Yorkton area, n.d.
 - D.Correspondence between J.P. Turner, Office of the Commissioner RCMP, Ottawa, and Zachary Hamilton 1943-1946 concerning various events and people that were part of Saskatchewan's late 1800s history.

SHS 64 1936

- A.Memorandum from Baron Tweedsmuir (John Buchan), Governor-General, to Zachary Hamilton thanking him for a book on the history of Regina and District, 1936.
- B.Itinerary for a reception at the Saskatchewan Hotel in honour of Baron Tweedsmuir (John Buchan), Governor-General of Canada, 1936.
- C.Newspaper clipping, "His Excellency Attends Reception At Hotel," November 27, 1936. Article listing the names of people who attended Baron Tweedsmuir, Governor-General's reception.
- D.Essay, "Qu'Appelle Valley," describes how the valley was formed and the fur-trade history of the valley. Author unknown, n.d.
- E.Book, Regina, Indian Head and Qu'Appelle Valley Historical Resume for His Excellency, Baron Tweedsmuir, Governor-General of Canada, by Saskatchewan Historical Society, n.d.

- A.Newspaper clipping, "Man Who Planted First Tree Dies," Leader-Post, October 25, 1943, obituary for George Watt, the first landscaper for the Saskatchewan Legislative Building grounds.
- B.Essay, secretary of the Saskatchewan Historical Society answers questions from Scoular, Principal of the Saskatchewan Government Correspondence School about early Canadian explorers.
- C.Newspaper clipping, "Jack Vallance is Appointed Assistant to Grain Boards," September 21, 1943.
- D.Newspaper clipping, "Pioneer Druggist is Dead," February 12, 1942, obituary for Woodburn Merrill Van Valkenburg, one of the first druggists in Saskatchewan.
- E.Newspaper clipping, "Age and Youth in Shellbrook," June 21, 1945, profile of Guy Franklin Van Eaton, candidate for the CCF Party in a Shellbrook constituency by-election.
- F.Copy of a letter written by Major James Walsh from Fort Walsh, October 12, 1877, explaining the escorting of Sitting Bull to the Fort.
- G.Biographical sketch of William Levi Wait, employed with the CPR at Regina in the late 1800s, n.d.
- H.Newspaper clipping, "From Out Our Storied Past," June 4, 1941, an account of an arrest of Broken Arm, Chief of a tribe of American Assiniboines. The arrest was on behalf of a request by a group of Canadian Saulteaux and Cree to protect them. The event occurred near Fort Walsh.
- I.Correspondence between Cora Mowatt McGannon and Zachary Hamilton concerning the life of her father, Major James Walsh, 1941-1942.
- J.Biographical sketch of Mrs. Dixie Watson an early settler of Regina, and wife of the Clerk of the Court in Regina, n.d.
- K.Biographical sketches of Mr. and Mrs. William Watson, early settlers of the Moose Jaw District, n.d.

SHS 66 1908, 1937-1947

- A.Book, The Discovery of the Relics of the Reverend Jean Pierre Aulneau S.J., by the Reverend J. Paquin, S.J., details the search for and the discovery of the remains of Jean Pierre Aulneau and Jean de Lavérendrye, explorer Jesuits killed by the Sioux on an island in the Lake of the Woods in 1734, 1908.
- B.Letter from Father Filion from Campion College to Zachary Hamilton concerning Pierre Gauthier de Varennes de Lavérendrye, one of the first European explorers of Western Canada, n.d.
- C.Invitation to Zachary Hamilton from Father Deschambault of Winnipeg to attend the Bi-Centennial Commemoration of Lavérendrye's Discovery of Western Canada, 1938.
- D.Saskatchewan Historical Society Pageant Committee list of names, n.d
- E.Programme for a dramatised lecture by Saskatchewan Historical Society of the Lavérendrye Bi-Centenary Commemoration, 1938.
- F.Correspondence between Zachary Hamilton and others concerning the bi-centenary of Lavérendrye's exploration of Western Canada, 1938.
- G.Questionnaires filled by Father Filion of Campion College about Pierre Gauthier de Lavérendrye and Fort St. Charles on the Lake of the Woods, 1937.
- H.Newspaper clipping, "Regina Priest Played Part in Locating Historic Fort," *Leader-Post*, 1938. Article about Father Filion, S.J., of Campion College, explains his affiliation with the discovery of Fort St. Charles on the Lake of the Woods.
- I.Newspaper clipping, "Explorer's Relic Found in Garden," June 21, 1941, article reports on a lead tablet detailing Lavérendrye's exploration of Western Canada which was found in Moose Jaw.
- J.Photocopy of two letters; one by Lavérendrye, 1735, the other by Beauharnois, Governor of New France, 1748.
- K.Clipping, "The Captain of the Vanguard," *Country Guide*, September 1938. Outlines the life of explorer Lavérendrye.

SHS

SHS 66L.Newspaper supplement, "Lavérendrye Anniversary Edition,"
Winnipeg Free Press, September 1938. Commemorative
supplement celebrating the bi-centennial of Lavérendrye's
exploration of Manitoba.

SHS 67 1939-1945

- A.Newspaper clipping, "Westgate Offers His Resignation," Leader-Post, January 19, 1944, City Commissioner, R.J. Westgate resigns from his position.
- B.Newspaper clipping, "Mr. and Mrs. D. White Fifty Years Married," *Maple Creek News*, August 17, 1939. Early settlers of the Cypress Hills area, David and Elizabeth White celebrate their 50th wedding anniversary.
- C.Newspaper clipping, obituary, "'Archie' Wilkinson Dies at 60," Leader-Post, November 7, 1941. Long-time reporter for the Leader-Post, A.H. Wilkinson dies.

D.Newspaper clipping, "Pioneer Store Man Dies," Leader-Post, October 18, 1939, obituary for J.K.R. Williams, president and general manager of R.H. Williams and Sons.

- E.Correspondence between Zachary Hamilton and Helen Willoughby, 1941-1945 concerning her husband J.H.C. Willoughby, one of the first doctors to settle in Saskatchewan.
- F.Newspaper clipping, "Regina District Pioneer Honored for Long Service," Saskatchewan Farmer, March 1, 1945, Lumsden Herald, January 2, 1945. E. Day Wilson, early settler of the Regina area and long-time reeve of Lumsden retires from office.
- G.Biographical sketch of William Wilson, early business proprietor of Regina, n.d.
- H.Newspaper clipping, "Fighting Joe Wylie," Leader-Post, March 19, 1943, biographical sketch of Joe Wylie, early settler of Maple Creek and a member of the Legislative Assembly.
- I.Newspaper clipping, "Mrs. D.J. Wylie Died Saturday, November 11th," *Maple Creek News*, November 16, 1944, obituary for Mrs. D.J. Wylie, early settler of Maple Creek area and wife of Joe Wylie.
- J.Newspaper clipping, "Death Takes W.G. Yule," Leader-Post, May 21, 1943, obituary for W.G. Yule, supervisor of the Royal Bank in Regina from 1926-1939.

- SHS 68 Agricultural Colonies, 1882-?
 - A."Copy of a Report of a Committee of the Honourable the Privy Council," November 12, 1887, approval to issue \$49,520.50 to the Qu'Appelle Land Company of their settler colonization service.
 - B.Essay, "Colonization of Saskatchewan," history of colonization of the North-West, n.d.
 - C.Essay, "Lord Brassey Colonization Scheme," an account of Lord Brassey's observations upon visiting the North-West, n.d.
 - D.Privy Council Committee report, agreement between the Minister of Interior and colonization companies to purchase townships, April 11th, 1882.
 - E.Privy Council Committee report on request by colonization companies for relief from payments, due to unforeseen circumstances, n.d.
- SHS 69 Alberta, 1932-1944
 - A.Correspondence between Zachary Hamilton and others concerning information about early European settlers of Southern Alberta, 1939-1944.
 - B.Booklet, Waterton Lakes Park, by M.B. Williams. Description and history of Waterton Lake National Park, 1932.
 - C.Newspaper clipping, "In the Shadow of the Oil Derricks, Priddis Still Preserves Traditions of 52 Years; It's a Good District," history of the Priddis area in Southern Alberta, n.d.

SHS 70 Antelope, 1943

- A.Essay, "Antelope Stories," by Z.M. Hamilton, history of the Antelope in Saskatchewan, 1943.
- B.Newspaper clipping, "Where the Antelope Play," description of antelope in Southern Alberta, n.d.
- SHS 71 Archaeology, 1936, 1939-1946
 - A.Essay, "Concerning Certain Southern Saskatchewan Stone Implements," being an analysis of the age of pre-historic stone implements found in Southern Saskatchewan, 1936.
 - B.Newspaper clippings reporting new archaeological findings, 1942.

SHS

- SHS 71 Archaeology, 1936, 1939-1946
 - C.Correspondence between Zachary Hamilton and others concerning archaeological findings in Saskatchewan and Manitoba, 1939-1946.
- SHS 72 Artists, n.d.
 - A.Biographical sketches of early 20th century Western Canadian female artists and information regarding the Saskatchewan Branch of the Western Art Association of Canada, n.d.
- SHS 73 Assiniboia (Town of), 1943-1944
 - A.Newspaper clipping, correspondence and essay from 1943-1944 concerning the origins of the Town of Assiniboia.
- SHS 74 Assiniboine Indians, 1937-1945
 - A.Correspondence, newspaper clippings and photographs from 1937-1945 concerning the Assiniboine Indians, especially those who served in World War II; an essay entitled "Legend of an Ermine War Bonnet."
- SHS 75 Autographs, n.d.
- A.Portions of original documents containing the signatures of prominent men, many of whom were federal or municipal government employees, n.d.
- SHS 76 Balcarres, 1942
 - A.Correspondence from 1942 between Zachary Hamilton and various parties concerning the history of the Town of Balcarres; includes an essay entitled "A Short History of Balcarres and adjoining Districts from the Later '70s to 1900."
- SHS 77 Batoche, 1939
 - A.Correspondence dated 1939 between Zachary Hamilton and George Wills a sergeant in the Batoche Detachment of the N.W.M.P. in the late 1890s; questionnaires completed by Wills which provide his personal background and information about Batoche during the 1885 Rebellion.
- SHS 78 Battleford, 1941-1943
 - A.Correspondence and newspaper clippings from 1941 to 1943 concerning various individuals and historical buildings in the Battlefords.

- SHS 79 Beaubier, 1944-1945
 - A.Correspondence and newspaper clippings from 1944 to 1945 regarding the hamlet of Beaubier and its namesake, Lucy Eleanor Beaubier.
- SHS 80 Bell Farm, Indian Head, n.d.
 - A.Personal accounts, essays and correspondence concerning the Bell Farm, a Saskatchewan property managed by Major Bell in the 1880s, n.d.
- SHS 81 Big Muddy Valley, 1939-1942
 - A.Correspondence, an essay and newspaper clippings, 1939-1992, concerning the Big Muddy region.
- SHS 82 Bison, American, 1938-1941
 - A.Newspaper clippings, magazine articles and correspondence dated 1938-1941 concerning buffalo; a copy of Buffalo Bone Days - A Short History of the Buffalo Bone Trade.
- SHS 83 Boharm, 1928
 - A.A 1928 essay entitled "Boharm An Outpost of Empire 1882-1900" which details the development of the village of Boharm up to 1900.
- SHS 84 Bow River Valley, 1943
 - A.An essay and correspondence from 1943 concerning the history of the Bow River Valley and early missionaries in the region.
- SHS 85 Canada Boundaries U.S., 1937-1945
 - A.Correspondence from 1937 to 1945 concerning the Boundary Survey Commission of 1874; a copy of the correspondence respecting the determination of the North-Western Boundary between Canada and the United States (1875).
- SHS 86 Canada Militia, 1936-1942
 - A.Correspondence from 1942 concerning the Canadian Mounted Rifles Regiment; an essay entitled "Early Soldiering in the West"; 1928 correspondence and a publication (1936) concerning Elliott's Horse, a calvary unit raised in Victoria, B.C. during World War 1.

- SHS 87 Canada Northwest Land Company, n.d.
 - A.Correspondence and copies of original documentation concerning the Company, n.d.
- SHS 88 Cannington Manor, n.d.

____ _

- A.Essays, correspondence and questionnaires concerning Cannington Manor, a late 1980s settlement near Moosomin designed to resemble an English sporting colony, n.d.
- SHS 89 Catholic Church, 1939-1942
 - A.Correspondence from 1939 to 1942 concerning various Catholic shrines and missions in Saskatchewan; Catholic Year Book 1941, Salve Regina Quarterly, December 1934.
- SHS 90 Cemeteries, 1935
 - A.1935 correspondence containing the location of cemeteries in which casualties of the North-West Rebellion of 1885 are buried; a list of prominent persons buried in St. John's Cemetery and Kildonan Cemetery in Winnipeg.
- SHS 91 Chesterfield House, n.d.
 - A.Correspondence and journal extracts regarding Chesterfield House, a Hudson's Bay Co. trading post, n.d.
- SHS 92 Chickney School District No. 360, 1898
 - A.Daily Attendance Register of the Chickney School District of the North-West Territories, 1898.
- SHS 93 Church of England, 1935-1945
 - A.Correspondence and newspaper clippings 1939-1945 concerning the formation of the Diocese of Qu'Appelle, individual bishops and church history; The Bishop's Charge - Souvenir of the Diamond Jubilee Synod of the Diocese of Qu'Appelle (1944).
- SHS 94 Confederation Table, 1927-1934
 - A.1934 correspondence, newspaper clippings and 1927 essay regarding the confederation table, around which Fathers of Confederation sat.

SHS 95 Craik, 1945

- A.1945 correspondence concerning the settlement of the Town of Craik; an essay entitled "Chronicles of Craik Churches"; two publications published by Craik Board of Trade which promote the town.
- SHS 96 Craven, n.d.

A.An untitled essay on the establishment of a railway line near Craven in the late 1880s, n.d.

- SHS 97 Cree Indians, 1941-1942
 - A.1941 newspaper clipping, essay and 1942 correspondence concerning Fine Day, a Cree Warrior who served as Poundmaker's General at the Battle of Cut Knife Hill in the North-West Rebellion of 1885.
- SHS 98 Crow's Nest Pass Murders, 1942
 - A.1942 correspondence and newspaper clippings concerning the murder of Alberta Provincial policeman Steve Lawson.
- SHS 99 Cypress Hills, 1939-1942
 - A.1939 to 1942 correspondence and newspaper clippings concerning the history of Cypress Hills, ranching and the erection of a monument on the site of the Cypress Hills Massacre; photostat copies of the correspondence of Abe Farwell and others re: massacre of Assiniboine Indians at Farwell's Post.
- SHS 100 Cypress Hills Massacre, 1873-1941
 - A.1873-1941 correspondence, essays and book and newspaper extracts re: Cypress Hills Massacre.
- SHS 101 Droughts, 1936
 - A.Accounts of the 1936 drought in Southern Saskatchewan; copies of minutes of the 1936 meetings of the Committee of the Privy Council concerning relief measures; copy of address by Henry Beask, chairman of the Saskatchewan Relief Commission.
- SHS 102 Earl Grey, 1934, 1941
 - A.1934, 1941 correspondence concerning the settlement of the Town of Earl Grey.

- SHS 103 Eastend, n.d.
 - A.Essay written by George Shepherd entitled "Introducing Eastend Saskatchewan," n.d.
- SHS 104 Education, 1891-1944
 - A.Copy of the 1937 Report to the Saskatchewan Co-operative Conference of the Committee on Co-operative Education; 1944 essay entitled "The Earliest Education in the North West" and 1891 essay "Education in the North West Territories."
- SHS 105 Eskimos, 1941-1942
 - A.1941 and 1942 correspondence concerning Zachary Hamilton's attempts to obtain an Eskimo harpoon and sealing spear.
- SHS 106 Estevan, 1936

A.Essay on settlement of Town of Estevan; 1936 list of former R.C.M.P. officers and early settlers residing in Estevan area.

SHS 107 Ferries, 1944

A.1944 newspaper clipping on the role of ferries in settlement of Canadian northwest.

SHS 108 Flour Mills, 1945

A.1945 newspaper clipping re: Battleford's flour mill.

SHS 109 Fort Esperance, 1941

A.Sketch of the Fort Esperance site surveyed in 1991 and related correspondence.

SHS 110 Fort Pelly, 1941-1943

A.Newspaper clipping, correspondence and essay dated 1941-1943 concerning Fort Pelly.

- SHS 111 Fort Pitt, 1940
 - A.1940 essays and correspondence regarding Fort Pitt, a post of the Hudson's Bay Co. established in 1829.

SHS 112 Fort Qu'Appelle, 1888, 1938-1945

- A.1888 Rule Book of the Fort Qu'Appelle Boating, Fishing, and Shooting Club; 1938-1945 correspondence and essays on Fort Qu'Appelle; an essay submitted by the Saskatchewan Historical Society to Governor General Baron Tweedsmuir entitled "Regina, Indian Head and the Qu'Appelle Valley."
- SHS 113 Fort Walsh, 1941-1942.

A.Essays and newspaper clippings dated 1941-1942.

- SHS 114 Geology Saskatchewan, 1936-1944
 - A.1944 newspaper clipping and essay on Edgar Houldsworth, a Saskatchewan geologist; the Canadian Geographical Journal, Sept. 1941, which contains Houldsworth's article, "Big Muddy Valley of Southern Saskatchewan"; article "Geology of Lake Athabasca Region, Saskatchewan," 1936; 1944 correspondence between Zachary Hamilton and others re marble deposits in Northern Saskatchewan.
- SHS 115 George VI King of Great Britain, 1939-1941
 - A.1939 to 1941 correspondence concerning the Ceremony of the Pipe of Chiefs, attended by the Lieutenant Governor of Saskatchewan on the King's behalf, held July 12, 1939 on the Piapot Reserve.
- SHS 116 Government House, 1943-1945
 - A.1944-1945 correspondence and newspaper articles concerning the closing of Government House; memorandum and correspondence, 1943, re: the original Government House in South Battleford.
- SHS 117 Gray, 1882-1936
 - A.Account of surveying in the Gray area in 1882; chronological account of significant dates in Gray's history (1882-1936); list of homesteaders in Tp. 14, Rg. 18, W2nd.
- SHS 118 Hamilton, Z.M. Radio and Newspaper Articles, 1934-1945.
 - A.1941, 1945 newspaper articles written by Hamilton on Lord Willingdon and the Gordon Highlanders; 1934 radio addresses on various subjects entitled, "Tales of our Prairie country"; miscellaneous addresses.

SHS 119 Heraldry, 1939-1944

A.1939-1944 correspondence between Zachary Hamilton and Rosinda Dudlyke concerning the establishment of a branch of the Saskatchewan Historical Society in Lloydminster; sketches and information on the coats-of-arms used by the Dioceses of Qu'appelle, Saskatoon and Saskatchewan in the Ecclesiastical Province of Rupert's Land, prepared by Rosinda Dudlyke.

SHS 119aHorses, 1941

- A.Article by Z. Hamilton "Light Horses in Saskatchewan"; 1940 correspondence concerning the purchase of horses in Saskatchewan by the French Remount Commission.
- SHS 120 Hudson's Bay Company, 1872-1881, 1936-1945

A.Hamilton: Hudson's Bay Title

- 1945 manuscript by Hamilton, "The Hudson's Bay title and some of its implications in respect to land and natural resources in the Province of Saskatchewan."
- B.Hudson's Bay Company correspondence and clippings re: H.B.C. title.
 - 1945 newspaper clippings and correspondence concerning Hudson's Bay Company title.
- C.Hudson's Bay Company Correspondence re: Posts, Officers and Servants
- Booklet Milestones in the Progress of the Hudson's Bay Company; 1936-1945 correspondence between Zachary Hamilton and the Hudson's Bay Co. concerning various Saskatchewan posts; list of Hudson's Bay Company Commissioned Officers, 1872-1881; 1800 extracts from Peter Fidlers journal detailing the establishment of the Chesterfield House post; clippings on famous posts of the Hudson's Bay Co.
- SHS 121 Hungarians in Saskatchewan, n.d.
 - A.Accounts of Hungarian immigration to Western Canada in late 1800s, early 1900s, n.d.

SHS 121a Ile a la Crosse, 1946

A.1946 articles written by A.N. Wetton on the centennial of the Ile-a-la-Crosse mission, 1946 correspondence and information re early trading posts in the Ile-a-la-Crosse area.

- A.Correspondence and articles on variety of subjects, such as Indian jewelry, customs, and treaties; articles on the Plains and iroquois Indians; sketch of Dakota beadwork designs; material relating to the Okanagan Society for the Revival of Indian Arts and Crafts, n.d.
- SHS 123 Indians of North America Claims, 1943-1945

A.Correspondence from 1943-1945 concerning treaty Indians.

- SHS 123a Indians of North America Dances, 1942
 - A.1942 correspondence concerning the sun dance and a description of the sun dance given by Cree Chief, Little Bear.
- SHS 124 Indians of North America Education, n.d.
 - A.Information concerning the Regina Industrial School from 1891 to 1910; material related to the centenary of the arrival of the Grey Nuns in the West and the 60th anniversary of the establishment of the Indian Residential School in the Qu'Appelle Valley, n.d.
- SHS 125 Indians of North America Languages, 1942-1946
 - A.Correspondence from 1942 to 1946 concerning Indians languages; glossary of Cree and Assiniboine words and phrases; a key to the Cree Syllabic system.
- SHS 126 Indians of North America Societies, 1945-1946
 - A.1945 material concerning the Association of the Indians of Saskatchewan; submission of the Union of Saskatchewan Indians to the Special Joint Committee of the Senate and the House of Commons appointed to examine and consider The Indian Act, December, 1946.
- SHS 127 Indians of North America Treaties, n.d.
 - A.Article by John Andrew Kerr, "The Indian Treaties of 1876"; material relating to Qu'Appelle Treaty #4 and Carlton Treaty #6, n.d.
- SHS 128 Indians of North America United States, 1936-1944
 - A.1936 to 1944 correspondence concerning Indian education and government in the United States.

46

A.1941-1945 correspondence, memoranda and newspaper clippings re: Indian service in World War II.

- SHS 130 Irrigation, 1944
 - A.A portion of a report prepared by Mr. Faukes, a Moose Jaw civil engineer, on the 1937 South Saskatchewan and Qu'Appelle water project; report on irrigation by W.S. Russell, "The West Reclaimed"; copy of House of Commons Debate, Thursday, July 20, 1944 concerning damming a portion of the Saskatchewan River.
- SHS 131 Johnson, Robert Milton Papers, 1921-1923
 - A.Obituaries for R.M. Johnson, an Eastview district farmer and MP for Moose Jaw from 1921-1923; copies of addresses given by Johnson; 1921 material related to Johnson's position as secretary of the Provincial Committee of Saskatchewan Supporter of the New National Policy; 1921 Moose Jaw Constituency campaign brochure.
- SHS 132 Lebret, 1941-1945
 - A.1944-1945 newspaper clippings on Lebret history; 1941 letter re the establishment of the Lebret School District No. 4907.
- SHS 133 Lloydminster, n.d.

File 1, n.d.

A.Programmes and prize lists for exhibitions of the Lloydminster and District Agricultural Society; material related to the British Colony in the Saskatchewan Valley (Barr Colony), n.d.

File 2, 1939-1945

- A.1939-1945 newspaper clippings and correspondence concerning the Barr Colony.
- SHS 134 Lumsden, 1945
 - A.Historical sketch of Lumsden from 1890-1904, incomplete list of mayors of Lumsden from 1905; 1945 newspaper photo of Glendenning Park.
- SHS 135 Maple Creek, 1941-1944
 - A.1941-1944 newspaper clippings concerning Maple Creek history; 1941-1942 correspondence regarding various Maple Creek residents and its cemetery.

SHS 136 Matador Ranch, 1945

A.1945 newspaper clippings regarding Matador Ranch, the biggest ranch in Saskatchewan in early 1900s.

- SHS 137 Medicine Hat, 1923 A.Early History of the Medicine Hat Country, by J.W. Morrow, 1923.
- SHS 138 Methodist Church, 1942-1943
 - A.Personal accounts of Methodist mission work and specific Methodist churches in the province, 1942-1943.
- SHS 139 Metis Claims, 1939-1940
- SHS 140 A.1939-1940 newspaper clippings re Metis claims; copies of 1899 letters sent by the Half-Breed Commission to Clifford Sifton, Minister of the Interior; miscellaneous.

SHS 141Metis - Matte, G., 1941

and

- A.Copy of 1941 report by Mr. Gideon Matte, the Provincial Commissioner of Northern Settlements, "Metis Settlement at Green Lake" and related correspondence.
- SHS 142 Milestone, 1944
 - A.1944 correspondence relating to the collection of the stories of Milestone district pioneers by local school children.
- SHS 143 Montmartre, 1943
 - A.Newspaper clippings "Golden Jubilee of Founding of Montmartre."
- SHS 144 Moose Jaw, 1890
 - A.1890 Moose Jaw town and district directory; various brochures and souvenir booklets; general historical information; material re the Moose Jaw Old Timers' Association, the Moose Jaw Agricultural Society and Moose Jaw Presbytery.
- SHS 145 Moosomin, 1942-1943
 - A.1942-1943 newspaper clippings; list of members of Moosomin Old Timers' Association; questionnaire for Moosomin which contains information about it's name, the first settlers, churches, doctors, schools and the names of early town councillors, school principals, lawyers, and dentists.

SHS 146 Mormons, 1942-1946

A.1942 to 1946 correspondence concerning the Mormon movement to southern Alberta during the 1880s.

SHS 147 Mount Carmel Shrine, 1938

A.Newspaper clipping "Notes on Mount Carmel," by Paul Kuehne, 1938.

- SHS 148 Names, Geographical, 1939-1944
 - A.1939 to 1944 correspondence concerning the origin and definition of Western Canadian place names.
- SHS 149 Natural History, 1942-1945
 - A.1942 obituaries of "Jack Miner" (Reuben Lloyd), who developed a bird sanctuary near Davidson; 1942-1945 newspaper clippings on prairie dogs, bird migration and honeybees; article "Manitoba Birds of Prey and the Small Mammals Destroyed by Them, 1898"; a field checklist of 650 Canadian Birds; correspondence; correspondence containing information on early naturalists and specific insects.
- SHS 150 Natural Resources, 1929-1935
 - A.Report of the Royal Commission on the Natural Resources of Saskatchewan, 1935; Report of the Royal Commission on the Transfer of the Natural Resources of Manitoba, 1929; copy of resolutions passed by the Legislature of Saskatchewan with respect to the transfer to the Province of it's Natural Resources from Sessions 1910-11 to 1928-29.
- SHS 151 Nestorians, 1937
 - A.1937 story by C. Wetton on a group of Assyrians, led by Reverend Isaac Adams, who became the first colonists of North Battleford in 1903.
- SHS 152 North West Mounted Police Moving Pictures, 1939-1940
 - A.1939-1940 correspondence concerning Paramount Studio's "North West Mounted Police."
- SHS 153 North-West Rebellion, 1885, 1935-1945

A.1935, 1943-1945 newspaper clippings.

- SHS 154 North-West Rebellion, 1885, n.d.
 - A.Essays that focus on the underlying causes of the Rebellion; a list of half-breeds and other prisoners connected with the 1885 Riel Rebellion escorted from Prince Albert to Regina by Inspector G.E. Sanders of the Royal North West Mounted Police in June 1885; Z. Hamilton's article, "General Otter's Transport out of Swift Current in 1885"; miscellaneous correspondence, n.d.
- SHS 155 North-West Rebellion, 1885 Frog Lake Massacre, 1939-1942
 - A.1939 to 1942 correspondence, and newspaper clippings relating to the Rebellion.
- SHS 156North-West Rebellion, 1885 Medals, Badges, Decorations, etc., 1941
 - A.1941 correspondence regarding medals issued for the North-West Rebellion, 1885.
- SHS 157 North-West Rebellion, 1885 Middleton and Furs, 1943
 - A.1943 newspaper clippings and correspondence concerning the alleged unlawful confiscation of furs by General Middleton from Metis trader Charles Bremner during the 1885 Rebellion.
- SHS 158 North-West Rebellion, 1885 Militia, n.d.
 - A.List of members of the Regina Company of the 91st Battalion of 1885; "List of officers and men comprising the North-West Field Force which suppressed the Rebellion of 1885," n.d.
- SHS 159 North-West Rebellion, 1885 Personal Narratives, n.d.
 - A.Reminiscences of the Rebellion by men directly involved; a copy of the diary entries of A.G. Irvine dealing with a forced march from Regina to Prince Albert, Carlton, etc. in 1885, n.d.
- SHS 160 North-West Rebellion, 1885 Veterans, 1945-1946
 - A.1945 to 1946 correspondence and newspaper clippings concerning medals and pensions for veterans of the 1885 Rebellion.
- SHS 161 North-West Rebellion, 1885 Legislative Assembly, n.d.
 - A.Biographical sketches of the members of the North West Assembly of 1895, n.d.

SHS 163 Oblate Order, 1941

A.A list of the most important dates in the centenary of the Oblate Fathers in Canada: 1841-1941; list of important dates in the Oblate Father's work in the Catholic Church in Saskatchewan, 1846-1927; miscellaneous French material.

SHS 1630ld Crossing, 1945

- A.1945 newspaper clipping "Wascana School marks its 60th anniversary"; narrative entitled "The Wascana Settlement at the Old Crossing."
- SHS 164 Orkneymen, 1943-1945
 - A.1943-1945 correspondence and newspaper clippings relating to the Orkneymen in Western Canada.
- SHS 165 Paleontology, 1939
 - A.1939 essay by Edgar Houldsworth, "The Discovery in Saskatchewan of New Characters of a Certain Fossil Plant"; essay, "Fossils in Saskatchewan" and related correspondence; 1939 newspaper clipping "Old Native of Saskatchewan" concerning discovery of fossils in 1936 near Eastend.
- SHS 166 Palliser, John, 1939-1945
 - A.1939-1945 correspondence and newspaper clippings regarding Palliser's expedition and the Palliser Report; biographical information.
- SHS 167 Pastures, n.d.
 - A.Essay "Some Descriptions of the History of Certain Community Pastures established by the Prairie Farmers Rehabilitation Association in Sask.," n.d.
- SHS 167a Pense, 1943
 - A.1943 newspaper clipping re: Pense Hotel; biographical sketch of Pense resident Greta Mellis; brief geographical description of Pense.
- SHS 168 Petroleum, 1940-1945
 - A.Essay by Victor Lauriston, "Are oil men missing best bet in Saskatchewan"; 1940-1945 newspaper clippings concerning drilling, oil wells, natural gas, etc.

SHS 169 Physicians, 1942

- A.Essay, "The Influence of medical men in the early history of the Saskatchewan Country," which details the careers of individual doctors; 1942 correspondence concerning various doctors; essay by J. Monroe Thorington, "Four Physician-Explorers of the Fur Trade Days."
- SHS 170 Pioneers, n.d.

A.Lists of names of residents of the province prior to 1905 (provided by various detachments of the RCMP), n.d.

- SHS 171 Presbyterian Church, 1942
 - A. "History of the Buffalo Lake Presbyterian Mission Field, 1883 to 1933," by David Watson; information concerning Longlaketon Mission; "Early Reminiscences of Manitoba College," by Rev. George Bryce; historical sketch, "Work of the United Church on the Fleming Charge"; 1942 newspaper clippings of 60^{ch} anniversary of Presbyterian services in Regina.
- SHS 172 Primitive Methodist Colony, n.d.
 - A.Various accounts of the Pheasant Forks Primitive Methodist Colony, including a list of names of the early settlers, n.d.
- SHS 173 Prince Albert, 1923-1941
 - A.Essay, "Holding up the Prince Albert Mail"; 1940 newspaper clippings concerning J.B. Kernaghan, a Prince Albert Businessman; 1923-1941 correspondence and newspaper extracts concerning Rev. James Nisbet, founder of Prince Albert.
- SHS 174 Qu'Appelle and Long Lake Land Co., n.d.
 - A.Copies of 1882-1884 correspondence relating to company's name change, applications for townships, etc., n.d.
- SHS 175 Qu'Appelle Valley, n.d.
 - A.Essay, "Qu'Appelle Valley" which includes information on geography, early establishments, Fort Qu'Appelle, the Qu'Appelle Treaty, Indian reserves and the earliest school; poem by E. Pauline Johnson, "The Legend of Qu'Appelle Valley"; essay, "The Origin of the Name "Qu'Appelle" and something of the early History of the Valley," n.d.

- SHS 176 Railways, 1936
 - A.Canadian Pacific Golden Jubilee pamphlet; Canadian Pacific Staff Bulletin, Feb. 1, 1936; essays on Regina Long Lake and Qu'Appelle Railway and the Canadian Pacific Railway, n.d.
- SHS 177 Ranching, 1938-1945
 - A.1938-1945 newspaper clippings; material concerning various Saskatchewan ranches.
- SHS 178 Red Ochre Hills, Battle of, 1943
 - A.1943 article by Zachary Hamilton "The Battle of Red Ochre between Blackfeet and Crees"; essay by Frank Wyman Spicer "A Blackfoot's Account of the battle," as told by Little Bear.
- SHS 179 Red River Rebellion, 1944.
 - A.Copy of 1944 letter from Zachary Hamilton to F.J. Collyer detailing events and personalities of the Rebellion of 1869-70; sketch by Ms. (Lusted?)"The Experiences of one Pioneer in the Red River Rebellion", List of Rights, etc.
- SHS 180 Red River Settlement, 1936
 - A.1936 correspondence containing information about homes, style of dress in a Red River Settlement.
- SHS 181 Regina, 1906-1945

File 1, 1937-1945

A.Essay, "The Regina Bureau of Public Welfare," by Rev. G.G. Muir; correspondence re: the opening of the first branch of the Bank of Montreal in Regina; material on Y.W.C.A.; essay on the Regina Electric Light and Power Company Limited and relate correspondence; list of fires in Regina from 1887-1917; newspaper clippings on Regina's first cottage hospital; history of music in Regina from 1882 to 1920s; correspondence and newspaper clippings, 1942-1944 re: Victoria Park and Wascana Park; 1942 newspaper clipping on 50th anniversary of Regina's police force; newspaper clippings on Regina's early post offices; information concerning the Regina Rifle Regiment; 1945 newspaper clipping on Regina's street railway system; 1937-1939 correspondence concerning Regina's telephone service; essay on businessman R.H. Williams & Sons; correspondence on the Regina Writers Club.

SHS 181 Regina, 1906-1945

File 2, 1894-1942

- A.Program of Opening Ceremony of the City Hall, March 5-6, 1908; biographical sketches of various Regina citizens in the late 1880s; 1942 material related to CJRM Radio; list of participants in Regina Mock Parliament - 1888; list of members of Regina Company of the 91st Battalion in 1885(Regina Blazers); the *Leader-Post* Community Song Sheet issued for Regina's 50th anniversary Aug. 23, 1932; programme for the cornerstone laying of the provincial Parliament Building, Oct. 4, 1909; ribbon from the cornerstone laying of the New City Hall, Aug. 15, 1906; plan of Assiniboia Place.
- SHS 182 Regina Anniversaries, 1905-1942
 - A.Material relating to Regina's 60th anniversary in 1942; souvenir programme of Inauguration Day, Regina 1905; 1942 newspaper clippings concerning Regina's 60th anniversary, Regina oldtimers, and exhibitions.
- SHS 182aRegina Anniversaries Scroll of Pioneers Diamond Jubilee, 1942
 - A.Diamond Jubilee of Regina Scroll of Pioneers, 1942 which provides the name of the pioneer, address, date of arrival and place of origin.
- SHS 183 Regina Churches, 1946
 - A.Written/pictoral history of St. Mary's Church; programme of 63rd anniversary of Knox Church; material on St. Paul's Church; Diocese of Qu'Appelle Order of Service 1946.
- SHS 184 Regina History, 1942-1944
 - A.Various articles, essays, correspondence and newspaper clippings from 1942-1944 re: history of Regina.
- SHS 185 Regina History, Powers: History of Regina, 1887

A.A history of Regina written by J.W. Powers, 1887.

SHS 186 Regina Historical Association, 1922-1934

A.Regina Historical Association Minute Book 1922-1934; 1927 newspaper clipping on Association "An Invaluable Work." SHS 187 Regina Old-Timers' Association, 1897-1942

File 1, 1906-1942

A.1938-1942 newspaper clippings on Regina old-timers; biographical sketches; constitution of the Association; miscellaneous correspondence, 1906-1932.

File 2, 1897-1929

- A. Minute Book 1897-1929; constitution of the Association.
- SHS 188 Charles B. Judge Travis Case, 1886
 - A.1886 correspondence concerning Travis' charges of drunkenness against his colleague, C.B. Rouleau.
- SHS 189 Roche Percee, 1943-1944
 - A.1943-1944 correspondence concerning rock formation with Indian hieroglyphics at Roche Perce.
- SHS 190 Roumanians, n.d.
 - A.Biographical sketch of Mrs. Miles née Elizabeth Siebold, granddaughter of Roumanian settlers, n.d.
- SHS 191 Royal Canadian Mounted Police, 1913, 1940
 - A.Order of Service for the dedication of the memorials to Commissioner Laurence Herchmer and Mrs. Mary Sherwood Herchmer - March 17, 1940; miscellaneous essays; copies of schedules of expenses in connection with prisoners confined in Maple Creek guardroom, August 31, 1913.
- SHS 192 Royal Canadian Mounted Police Clippings, 1940-1944
 - A. The Leader-Post RCMP Edition, Oct. 19, 1940; 1941-1944 newspaper clippings on individual officers, expeditions, etc.
- SHS 193 Royal Canadian Mounted Police Bands, 1940.

A.1940 correspondence re: early RCMP bands.

- SHS 194 Royal Canadian Mounted Police Correspondence, 1936-1943
 - A.1936-1943 correspondence between Hamilton and the RCMP which includes biographical information on many officers.

SHS 195 Royal Canadian Mounted Police - Equipment, n.d.

A.Essay on the Mounted Police uniform in 1874, 1883 and 1901, and related correspondence, n.d.

- SHS 196 RCMP 1874 Expedition, n.d.
 - A.Copies of numerous personal diaries of the North West Mounted Police Expedition, July 8-November 7, 1874, n.d.
- SHS 197 RCMP Commissioners, 1941
 - A.Notes and correspondence from 1941 which contain biographical information on various RCMP Commissioners from approximately the 1880s-1938.
- SHS 198 St. Andrew's District, n.d.
 - A."A Short History of the Pioneer Scotch Settlers of St. Andrews, Sask.," by James B. MacKinnon; correspondence and questionnaire for Mr. Frank M. Smith, who provides information on the settlement of St. Andrew's Parish, n.d.
- SHS 199 Saskatchewan History, n.d.

A.Various essays on historical places in Saskatchewan, n.d.

- SHS 200 Saskatchewan Politics and Government, 1934.
 - A.Minutes of meetings on Feb. 27, 1934 and March 1, 1934 held to discuss a coalition between the two major parties in the Saskatchewan Legislature.
- SHS 201 Saskatchewan Grain Growers' Association, 1926-1927.
 - A.A Quarter Century of Progress A partial record of the activities of the S.G.G.A. from 1901 to the present time," 1926; 1927 letters which outlines the formation of the S.G.G.A.
- SHS 202 Saskatoon, 1930
 - A.Narratives of Saskatoon 1882-1912," by Men of the City, which includes important dates in city's history, an account of city's founding, a list of pioneers in the district, and personal narratives; 1930 pamphlet for Saskatoon; essay describing the city in the late 1880s.
- SHS 203 Scalping, n.d.

A.Essay, "Scalping among the Indians," n.d.

SHS 204 Sioux Indians, 1940-1945

A.1940-1945 correspondence.

- SHS 205 Siouan Indians, 1943-1944, 1969
 - A.Recollections of R.C.M.P. Officer Archibald Macdonell on Sitting Bull coming to Canada; the Cypress Hills, a history of Tom Primrose, 1969; The Teepee Book - Official Publication of the Fiftieth Anniversary of the Custer Battle, 1926; 1941 article "Custer's Last Stand"; essays on Sitting Bull and on the Wounded Knee Creek affair; 1943-1944 newspaper clippings.
- SHS 206 Springside Springs, 1945-1946
 - A.1945-1946 correspondence concerning the springs, which were situated between Fort Qu'Appelle and Fort Pelly.
- SHS 207 Spy Hill, 1937-1939
 - A.Manuscript of addresses delivered by teams from Tantallon, Spy Hill and Bavelaw Schools in a public speaking contest; 1937-1939 essay and correspondence relating to early history of Spy Hill.
- SHS 208 Stanley Mission, 1940
 - A.Essay by G. Holmes "The Anglican Mission at Stanley and Lac la Ronge"; 1940 newspaper clippings on Trinity Church.
- SHS 209 Steamboating, 1939
 - A.1939 essays by Archie Ballantine, "Steamboating on the Saskatchewan" and "Navigation on the Saskatchewan River," which tell of steamboating in 1885 and related correspondence.
- SHS 210 Strasbourg, 1942
 - A.1942 correspondence and questionnaires containing information on settlement of Strasbourg district; copies of 1885 correspondence from the Dominion Government concerning a Scandinavian settlement.
- SHS 211 Strasbourg Reid, J. Addison Correspondence, 1940-1945
 - A.1940-1945 correspondence between Zachary Hamilton and J. Addison Reid concerning Reid's research project on German settlement in Strasbourg.

- SHS 212 Swift Current, 1936-1945
 - A.Souvenir programme of Swift Current's Frontier Days, June 30-July 1, 1938; 1943-1945 newspaper clippings and essays on early settlement; 1936 correspondence which contains lists of Swift Current district residents prior to 1905.
- SHS 212a Talmage, n.d.
 - A.Address to Talmage Homemakers' club by Mrs. M.G. McRae on the settlement and early development of Talmage, n.d.
- SHS 213 Timber, 1930

File 1, 1930

- A."History of Regulations governing the disposal of Timber on Dominion Lands in the Provinces of Alberta and Saskatchewan from the 1st September, 1905, to the 1st October, 1930 -Volume I.
- File 2, 1930
- A."History of Regulations governing the disposal of Timber on Dominion Lands in the Provinces of Alberta and Saskatchewan from the 1st September, 1905, to the 1st October, 1930 -Volume II.
- SHS 214 Touchwood Turf Association, 1891-1928
- File 1, Touchwood Turf Association Correspondence, Clippings, etc., 1891-1928
 - A.Secretary's Book (Minute Book), 1897-1912; poster for the Touchwood Horse Races and Sports at Punnichy, July 6, 1927; score cards for horse races - July 1926; Minute Book 1891-1896; miscellaneous newspaper clippings, correspondence, certificates, etc., 1918-1928.
- File 2, Touchwood Turf Association Minutes, 1897-1909

A.Treasurer's Account Book, 1987-1909.

File 3, Touchwood Turf Association - Shares, Receipts, etc., 1919-1928

A.Certificates of shares, miscellaneous receipts, 1919-1928.

58

SHS 215 Tourist Trade, 1939

- A.Essay by Zachary Hamilton, "Tourist Trade" on Canadian tourism in the 1930s and potential tourist sites in Saskatchewan; 1939 correspondence relating to the National Parks committee of the Regina Board of Trade.
- SHS 216 Trails, 1939
 - A.1939 correspondence, narrative and illustration re: Wood Mountain Trail and Qu'Appelle Trail.
- SHS 217 Transportation, 1936, 1942
 - A.1936 essay by Angus McKay, "Past and Present Transportation Methods in Western Canada," which details the travois, canoe, York boat, Red River cart, steamers, and train in the 1880s; "the story of Canadian airways," 1936; 1942 newspaper clipping "Team Dogs Used."
- SHS 218 Tree Planting, 1923
 - A.Pamphlet from Forestry Branch, Department of the Interior "The Tree-Planting Division: Its History and Work," 1923 and related correspondence.
- SHS 219 Turtleford, 1944
 - A.1944 historical essay, "The Turtleford District of Saskatchewan."
- SHS 220 United Church, 1930-1937
 - A.1930 essays on the United Church in Indian Head from 1882 to 1925; The United Church Record and Missionary Review, January 1937; a 1933 history of the "Ellisboro United Church 1883-1933," by George Campbell; "An Historic Sketch of The Local Union Church Movement and Its Connection With and Contribution to The United Church of Canada."
- SHS 221 Ursulines, 1939
 - A.1939 essay, "the Ursulines in Canada," by Sister M. Bernadette.
- SHS 222 Vikings, 1936-1941
 - A.Pamphlets commemorating Leif Erikson Day, 1936; 1938 article "Was the Viking's Vinland Northern Ontario"; 1939 newspaper clippings, "Story of Early Norsemen suggests they travelled Westward to Great Lakes" and "New Clues to the Mystery of the Missing Norsemen"; 1941 correspondence.

- SHS 223 Wartime Merchants Shipping Ltd., 1942-1944
 - A.1942-1944 correspondence relating to Wartime Merchants, a company that built cargo ships and named them after some of the famous Hudson's Bay Posts in Western Canada. The letters include detailed information on Saskatchewan place names.
- SHS 224 Water Supply, 1940
 - A.Paper, "An Engineer's View of the Western Drought" read before the Saskatchewan Section of the Institute of Electrical Engineers, 1934.
- SHS 225 Water Supply, Rural, 1940
 - A.1940 correspondence between Zachary Hamilton and E.J. Heath, the first person to make a dug-out in Saskatchewan.
- SHS 226 Weeds, 1937

A.1937 correspondence concerning the introduction of the French weed.

- SHS 227 No file
- SHS 228 Whitewood, 1940

A.1940 newspaper clippings "St. Hubert Mission Church Celebrates Fiftieth Anniversary."

- SHS 229 Willow Bunch, 1918, 1930
 - A.1930 topographical map of Willow Bunch; `1918 St. Victor's Parish Bulletin; essay, "Willow Bunch in the Year 1883"' 1936 list of names of residents of Willow Bunch area prior to 1905.
- SHS 230 Wolseley, n.d.
 - A.List of Homesteaders up to 1915; essay by E.A. Banbury, "Early History of Wolseley, dealing with early buildings, stores, hotels, schools and churches," n.d.
- SHS 231 Wolves, 1943-1944
 - A.1943-1944 newspaper clippings "The Big Buffalo Wolves on our Cattle Range", "Farmers advised to Kill Wolves", and "Pioneer 'Wolfer' helped to Protect Range Herds."

- SHS 232 Women in Saskatchewan, n.d.
 - A.Short essays on pioneer Saskatchewan women and the first white woman in prairie region, n.d.
- SHS 233 Wood Mountain, 1940

A.1940 topographical map of Wood Mountain; essay, "History of Wood Mountain (Montagne de Bois) and Fort Walsh."

SHS 234 Wood Mountain, n.d.

A. Historical essay on Wood Mountain district, n.d.

- SHS 235 Yorkton, 1039=1043
 - A.Copy of the diary of Ellen (McFadden) Lower a Yorkton pioneer from 1882 to 1900; list of people who resided in Yorkton area prior to 1905; 1943 newspaper clippings; essay by Hamilton on politics in the Yorkton district during the 1890s; essay on early settlement of Yorkton; The Yorkton Enterprise, Sept. 8, 1938 commemorating the Yorkton Old Boy's Re-Union and Street Carnival.
- SHS 236 n.d.

A.Two copies of Alexander Begg's journal of the Red River Insurrection of 1869-70, n.d.

SHS 237 n.d.

A.A copy of A.L. Fortune's diary of his expedition from Fort Garry to the Caribou gold fields in 1862, n.d.

SHS 238 n.d.

A.Two copies of Zachary Hamilton's Men Important in Early History of Saskatchewan, n.d.

SHS 238a 1857-1860

A.Reports of the Palliser Expedition, Rocky Mountains, 1857-60.

SHS 239 n.d.

A.Copy of a transcript of the trial of Louis Riel, 1885, n.d.

SHS 240 1942

A.Roman Catholic Religious and Educational Institutions in Saskatchewan, 1942.

FOR SOME OF THE TEXTUAL RECORDS IN THIS FONDS SEE R-151; Clippings File – Saskatchewan Grain Growers' Association; and Pamphlet File – Historical Societies - Saskatchewan

LOCATIONS: F 635 Saskatchewan Historical Society fonds (SAFA 544)

Collection R-151, Boxes 1 to 3:
Collection SHS, Boxes 1 to 22:H-465.3.6
H-1281.4.6Pamphlet File - Historical Societies - Saskatchewan:
Clippings File - Saskatchewan Grain Growers' Assoc.:H-1278.8.5
H-1277.7.4